
BLM LIBRARY

HuALAPAI -

AQUARIUS
Final Grazing Environmental

Impact Statement

\ Prepared by U \k

U.S. Department of the Interior

Bureau of Land Management

Arizona

*/.,* /^



BUREAU OF LAND M̂ANAGEMENT

Denver Service Center

COCONINO

UTAH

ARIZONA
—1-

FLAGSTAFF

•~1

S^f
<J^-..

^->i

3
\

PHOENIX V\
* _\

APACHE

NAVAJO

I-
l LU

i LU

GILA
./

!
LU
LU

\ 1

PINAL

Z I

LU I

I LU I

{ I GRAHAM V O ',

M
TUCSON O

COCHISE

SCALE IN MILES

HUALAPAI-AQUARIUS PLANNING AREA*
LOCATION MAP

V\ AREA BOUNDARY

TsANTA

J" CRUZ I

MEXICO

._-!



noijj.os

IN REPLY REFER TO

United States Department of the Interior

BUREAU OF LAND MANAGEMENT
ARIZONA STATE OFFICE

2400 VALLEY BANK CENTER

PHOENIX. ARIZONA 85073

August

BLM Library
D-553A, Building 60
Denver Federal Center
P. 0. Box 85047
!©enver, CO 60225-0047

Up

a?

Enclosed is the final environmental impact statement (E1S) for grazing
management in the Hualapai-Aquarius Planning Area in northwest Arizona.
The draft EIS was sent to you earlier. The final EIS consists of a

summary of the analysis, comments received on the draft EIS, responses
to those comments, and errata. No changes of substance in the analysis
of the proposal or its impacts were required by the comments received on
the draft statement.

This final EIS should be used with the draft for a full understanding of

the analysis, comments, and responses.

This EIS will be used by BLM managers in making decisions affecting the
grazing management program on public lands in the planning area. Short-
ly after the final document is filed with the Environmental Protection
Agency (EPA), the Phoenix District Office of the Bureau of Land Manage-
ment will prepare a Rangeland Program Summary that outlines its broad

decisions for rangeland management in the area.

Copies of the summary will be sent to the interested public. Concur-
rently, the District will begin a consultation process with range users,
government agencies, and other parties involved in rangeland management.
This consultation will lead to the development of specific decisions for

each grazing allotment.

Thank you for your interest in this EIS,

Sincerely,

Clair M. Whitlock
State Director
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The Bureau of Land Management proposes to implement a grazing management program within

portions of the Hualapai-Aquarius Planning Area. The program would allocate vegetation to live-

stock, big game, and wild burros. The proposal recommends levels of livestock grazing manage-
ment, identifies needed rangeland developments, and outlines a schedule of implementation.

Measures to protect or enhance environmental resources have been incorporated into the pro-

gram. Alternatives considered in addition to the proposed action include Continuation of Present

Grazing Management (No Action), Moderate Grazing Management, Wildlife Enhancement, and
Elimination of Livestock Grazing. A concise description of the affected environment and an analy-

sis of the environmental consequences resulting from the proposed action and each alternative

are provided. Oral and written comments on the draft EIS received during the 60-day review period

are also included in the document.

For Further Information Contact: Jim Crisp, EIS Team Leader, Phoenix District. Bureau of Land
Management, 2929 W. Clarendon Ave, Phoenix, Arizona 85017 or call (602) 241-2852

Date statement was made available to EPA and the public:
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LIST OF AGENCIES, ORGANIZATIONS, AND PERSONS TO WHOM
COPIES OF THE STATEMENT WERE SENT

BLM sent copies of the draft EIS and requested comments from

all affected grazing permittees, interested individuals, and the follow-

ing agencies and interest groups:

Federal Agencies

Advisory Council on Historic Preservation

Environmental Protection Agency

Department of Agriculture

Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service

Economics Statistics Service

Forest Service

Science and Education Administration

Soil Conservation Service

Department of Defense

Corps of Engineers

Department of the Interior

Bureau of Indian Affairs

Fish and Wildlife Service

Geological Survey

Heritage Conservation and Recreation Service

Water and Power Resources Service (Bureau of

Reclamation)

Arizona State Agencies

Arizona Commission of Agriculture and Horticulture

Arizona Department of Health Services

Arizona Department of Library, Archives, and Public Records

Arizona Department of Transportation

Arizona Game and Fish Department

Arizona Natural Heritage Program

Arizona Office of Economic Planning and Development

Arizona Outdoor Recreation Coordinating Commission
Arizona State Clearinghouse

Arizona State Historic Preservation Officer

Arizona State Land Commissioner

Arizona State Parks Board

Arizona State University

Arizona Water Commission
Attorney General's Office

Governor Bruce Babbitt

Governor's Commission on Arizona Environment

League of Arizona Cities and Towns
Museum of Northern Arizona

Northern Arizona University

University of Arizona

Yavapai County Extension Service

Yavapai County Planning and Zoning Department

Other Organizations

Arizona Cattle Growers Association

Arizona Desert Bighorn Sheep Society

Arizona Farm Bureau Federation

Arizona Fund for Animals

Arizona Livestock Production Credit Association

Arizona Republic

Arizona Wildlife Federation

Arizona Woolgrowers Association

Arizona 4-Wheel Drive Association

Cyprus-Bagdad Copper Company
Defenders of Wildlife

Desert Donkey and Mule Club

Desert Tortoise Council

Federal Land Bank Association

Grand Canyon Chapter, Sierra Club

Grazing Advisory Board, Kingman Resource Area

Hualapai Indian Tribe

Humane Society

International Society for the Protection of Mustangs and

Burros

Izaak Walton League of America

Kingman Chamber of Commerce
Kingman Daily Miner

League of Women Voters

Lilly Research Laboratories

Mohave County Cattle Growers Association

Mohave County Farm Bureau Federation

Mohave Sportsman's Club

Multiple-Use Advisory Board, Phoenix District

National Audubon Society

National Council of Public Land Users

Natural Resources Defense Council, Inc.

Public Lands Council

Public Lands Institute

Save the Mustangs

Society for Range Management
Southwestern Environmental Consultants, Inc.

The Maricopa Audubon Society

Trout Unlimited

Wild Burro Protection Association

Wilderness Society

Wild Horse Organized Assistance

Wildlife Management Institute

Wildlife Society

Local Agencies

Big Sandy Natural Resources Conservation District

District IV Council of Governments

Mohave County Board of Supervisors

Mohave County Community College

Mohave County Extension Service

Mohave County Library

Mohave County Planning and Zoning Commission

Northern Arizona Council of Governments

Phoenix Public Library

Yavapai County Board of Supervisors

Yavapai College

Elected Representatives

Federal

Representative John J. Rhodes

Representative Eldon Rudd
Representative Bob Stump
Representative Morris K. Udall

Senator Dennis DeConcini

Senator Barry Goldwater

State

Representative Jerry Everall

Representative John U. Hays
Senator Boyd Tenney





SUMMARY

Ka^5££.<^.

SAGUARO





SUMMARY

PURPOSE AND NEED

The Bureau of Land Management (BLM) proposes

the implementation of a grazing management program
for the Hualapai-Aquarius Environmental Impact

Statement (EIS) area in Mohave and Yavapai Counties,

Arizona. The EIS area encompasses 856,749 acres of

public lands, 358,687 acres of State land, and 93,152

acres of private land.

This EIS responds to requirements of the National

Environmental Policy Act of 1969 to analyze the im-

pacts of projects having significant effects on the en-

vironment and to the Federal Land Policy and Manage-
ment Act's mandate to provide for the orderly use and

development of public rangelands and to preserve the

land and its resources.

The overall objective of the rangeland management
program is to improve the productivity of rangelands

and to fulfill social, economic, and environmental needs

within the EIS area.

To help "scope" and summarize significant issues

concerning the proposed rangeland management pro-

gram, BLM held a series of meetings and open houses

between December 1979 and June 1980 to get the public

involved in the review and analysis of management
recommendations. Many of the issues discussed in this

EIS have come out of this scoping process.

PUBLIC REVIEW

A draft EIS was filed with the Environmental Pro-

tection Agency on March 9, 1981 and distributed to the

public for review during a 60-day comment period.

Hearings were conducted in Kingman and Phoenix dur-

ing April to receive oral testimony from the public on

the draft statement. Eighteen individuals testified at the

hearings, and 32 letters of comment were received from

various agencies, organizations, and individuals.

The public comments and agency review resulted in

minor edits, corrections, and clarification to the text.

No changes of substance were required in the draft

study. An abbreviated final EIS was thus prepared fol-

lowing Council on Environmental Quality regulations.

The final EIS also incorporates provisions of new
amendments to the grazing regulations (43 CFR 4100),

which strengthen consultation requirements and in-

crease phased adjustments in livestock numbers from 3

years to 5. Significant clarifications involved BLM's
commitment to restoring deteriorated riparian habitats

and the extent to which BLM would consult with range-

land users and other interested parties before developing

and implementing specific activity plans.

ALTERNATIVES INCLUDING THE
PROPOSED ACTION

This EIS analyzes the following five alternative

rangeland management programs, including the pro-

posed action.

The proposed grazing management program (pro-

posed action) was developed as part of the Hualapai-

Aquarius Land Use Plan and corresponds to recommen-
dations for rangeland management in Step 2 of the

Hualapai-Aquarius Management Framework Plan

(MFP). The proposed action calls for the following

measures:

• Allocation of forage to livestock, wild burros,

and big game so that average annual utilization of key

forage species would not exceed 50 percent.

• Intensive grazing management on 28 allotments,

less intensive management on 4 allotments, nonintensive

management on 15 allotments, and ephemeral grazing

management on 4 allotments.

• Construction of the following rangeland devel-

opments to help implement grazing systems and im-

prove livestock distribution where no grazing system is

implemented: 365 water developments, 112 miles of

pipeline, 266 miles of fence, 37 cattleguards, and 8 miles

of stock trail.

The proposed action's goal is to reach specific man-

agement objectives within 20 years of implementation.

The stages of implementation are as follows.

(1) Consult with grazing operators and other con-

cerned parties.

(2) Adjust livestock numbers to initial stocking

rates (where necessary, to be phased over 5

years).

(3) Remove excess wild burros upon approval of

herd management area plan.

(4) Begin rangeland trend and utilization studies.

(5) Construct water developments and fences.



(6) Implement grazing systems.

Actual use, utilization, trend, climate, and wildlife

studies would help determine how well specific objec-

tives are being met and at what level future stocking

rates should be set.

The continuation of present grazing management
alternative (no action) proposes no change in grazing

from the present. Stocking levels would remain at recog-

nized active preferences, and forage would not be allo-

cated to burros and big game. BLM would hold wild

burro populations to existing numbers. No intensive

grazing systems would be developed. Yearlong grazing

would continue on 32 allotments, nonintensive grazing

on 14 allotments, and ephemeral grazing on 2 allot-

ments. BLM would construct rangeland developments

needed for the orderly use of the range.

Moderate grazing management, a less-costly and
less-intensive alternative to the proposed action, pro-

poses no intensive grazing systems, but BLM would
specify livestock numbers, kind of livestock, period of

use, and rangeland development needs. Initial stocking

rates would be set at 10 percent below those of the pro-

posed action. Average utilization of key forage species

would be limited to 45 percent. As under no action, ex-

isting rangeland developments would be maintained,

and new developments would be built as needed for the

orderly use of the range.

The wildlife enhancement alternative was devel-

oped to include wildlife enhancement measures recom-

mended in the Hualapai-Aquarius Management Frame-

work Plan (MFP) Step 1 but dropped during the MFP
Step 2 multiple-use analysis. This alternative would allo-

cate forage for the rangeland's estimated carrying ca-

pacity for big game. Average utilization of forage would
be held to 40 percent, and initial stocking levels would
be set 20 percent below the level of the proposed action,

except on allotments lacking livestock-big game con-

flicts. Grazing management would be the same as under

the proposed action, except ephemeral grazing would
not be authorized in desert tortoise crucial habitat and
riparian habitats would be fenced from livestock and
burro grazing. Rangeland developments would be con-

structed as under the proposed action except where con-

strained by wildlife MFP Step 1 recommendations.

The elimination of livestock grazing alternative

would cancel all grazing preference on public lands.

BLM would allocate forage and construct and maintain

rangeland developments for big game, burros, and
other resources. To keep livestock off public lands,

1,500 miles of fence, 60 cattleguards, and 100 manual
gates may be required. Livestock grazing would be

phased out over a 5-year period. BLM would continue

to monitor the rangeland for trespass and wildlife con-

ditions.

Mitigating measures for resource protection and

enhancement have been incorporated into the proposed

action and alternatives.

ENVIRONMENTAL
CONSEQUENCES

VEGETATION

Over a 20-year period, the proposed action and all

alternatives except no action would increase usable for-

age production and plant cover and improve rangeland

condition. Vegetation would overall deteriorate under

no action. The most dramatic long-term improvement

would occur under the proposed action and wildlife en-

hancement, which would increase annual usable forage

production by almost 10 million air dry pounds, in-

crease plant cover by 3 percent, and increase the area in

excellent rangeland condition by 226,555 acres.

Riparian vegetation would generally improve under

the proposed action, wildlife enhancement, and elimina-

tion of livestock grazing. Herbaceous riparian vegeta-

tion would improve in vigor and increased reproduction

from periodic rest, reduced stocking, and new water de-

velopments under the proposed action. Allotment man-
agement plans, habitat management plans, and herd

management area plans would provide for the protec-

tion of riparian areas, but until specific provisions are

formulated, riparian habitat impacts cannot be rigor-

ously projected. In a worst-case situation, woody plants

would remain in poor condition under the proposed ac-

tion due to concentrated use by grazing animals.

Under wildlife enhancement and elimination of

livestock grazing, the fencing of riparian areas would

promptly improve vigor and production of overutilized

vegetation and encourage regeneration of broadleaf

trees. Grasses and forbs would dominate the under-

story. Usable forage production in riparian areas would

increase from 165 to 212 pounds per acre, and plant

cover would increase from 26 to 39 percent. Riparian

areas in good condition would increase from 37 to 4,431

acres, and areas in excellent condition would increase

from to 163 acres.

In the long term, rangeland developments and live-

stock concentration around new waters would perma-

nently disturb the following acreage of vegetation and

soil: proposed action—228 acres, no action and moder-

ate grazing management— 111 acres, wildlife enhance-

ment— 197 acres, elimination of livestock grazing— 156

acres.



SOILS

All alternatives except no action would generally

benefit soils. Increased vegetation production resulting

from livestock and wild burro reductions would increase

ground cover (litter and vegetation) and reduce soil

movement and raindrop impact. These actions would
decrease soil compaction on clayey soils, increasing

water infiltration rates and water retention in the soils.

Soil movement and erosion would decline. Average sed-

iment yield would also decline 3 percent under the pro-

posed action, moderate grazing, and wildlife enhance-

ment from 0.33 to 0.32 acre-feet/square mile/year.

Under the elimination of livestock grazing, average sedi-

ment yield would drop 9 percent to 0.30 acre-

feet/square mile/year.

The no-action alternative would generally decrease

ground cover and increase soil movement and erosion.

Soil compaction would increase on clayey soils, reduc-

ing water infiltration rates and water retention in the

soils. Average sediment yield would increase 9 percent

to 0.36 acre-feet/square mile/year.

WATER RESOURCES

Wildlife enhancement and elimination of livestock

grazing would most benefit water quality in the EIS

area, reducing runoff, sediment, and nutrient pollu-

tants. The proposed action would reduce nutrient pollu-

tion and runoff and might reduce sediment and fecal

coliform. Continuing present management would in-

crease sediment and runoff but not affect nutrient pol-

lutants or fecal coliform. Moderate grazing manage-
ment would not affect sediments and nutrient pollutants

but would reduce runoff and might increase fecal coli-

form.

New water developments would increase surface

storage capacity by 49.5 acre-feet under the proposed

action, 26.6 acre-feet under no action and moderate

grazing management, and 22.9 acre-feet under wildlife

enhancement. Surface storage capacity would insignifi-

cantly change under elimination of livestock grazing.

WILDLIFE

Wildlife enhancement would benefit wildlife habi-

tat the most followed by elimination of livestock graz-

ing, the proposed action, and moderate grazing man-
agement. Reducing livestock and burro numbers under

all alternatives except no action would lessen competi-

tion among forage users and bring grazing in the EIS

area in line with the estimated carrying capacity. The re-

sulting improvement in big-game habitat would lead to

increases in big-game numbers, the greatest increase oc-

curring under the wildlife enhancement alternative.

Under no action, small-game and nongame habitat

would continue to deteriorate, and populations of all

big-game species except javelina would decrease.

Riparian habitat quality could continue to degrade
under all alternatives except wildlife enhancement and
elimination of livestock grazing. In the long term, con-

tinuation of present grazing management would lead to

only 37 riparian acres being in better than poor condi-

tion. Under wildlife enhancement and elimination of

livestock grazing, 98 percent of riparian habitat would
improve, and no riparian habitat would remain in poor
condition.

Rangeland developments would have varied im-

pacts on wildlife. Although no more than 30 nongame
bird and mammal species would benefit from new live-

stock waters, new waters would benefit water-depend-

ent species, allowing them to expand into habitats previ-

ously lacking water. Increased food and cover around
fenced reservoirs would also enhance habitats. Intensive

livestock use around each new water, however, would
reduce protective cover and forage and increase the vul-

nerability of prey species to predators. Fence construc-

tion would interfere with elk, mule deer, pronghorn,

and bighorn sheep movement, resulting in some death

by entanglement and possible changes in movement pat-

terns.

All alternatives except no action would increase

wildfire frequency by increasing fuel production. If fire

is allowed to burn significant acreage in certain vegeta-

tion types, it would increase the production of forage

and cover, especially forbs and browse. Wildfires would
also speed up beneficial habitat changes in chaparral

and grasslands, improving rangeland condition and
benefiting deer, antelope, Gilbert's skinks, Gila mon-
sters, and several raptor species.

BURROS

The proposed action and moderate grazing man-
agement would reduce the EIS area's burro population

by 84 percent (843 to 139 burros) through a live capture

program. The captured burros would undergo some
stress as would the remaining population, but these al-

ternatives would benefit the remaining population by re-

ducing competition for forage. The wildlife enhance-

ment alternative would also reduce burro populations

by 84 percent, but it would eliminate burros on 7,840

acres of riparian habitat. Removing burros from ripar-

ian habitat could severely limit the burro's ability to sur-

vive during hot dry months. Eliminating livestock graz-

ing would maintain a herd of 483 burros, which would



no longer have to compete with livestock. Although this

alternative would require less time to round up excess

burros, captured burros would undergo the same level

of stress as those captured under the proposed action.

The no-action alternative would adversely impact

most burro-use areas by not allocating forage for bur-

ros. As grazing animals consume all grazable plants,

burro populations would decline. Declining rangeland

condition and lowered productivity would harm the

health of burro herds.

LIVESTOCK GRAZING

Initial reductions in stocking levels under the pro-

posed action, moderate grazing management, and wild-

life enhancement would reduce livestock grazing from
authorized grazing preference by 53, 58, and 63 percent

respectively. Some operators would be forced to become
more dependent on non-Federal forage until forage on
public land increases. Twenty years after implementa-

tion, however, increased forage would allow stocking

levels to rise to within the following percentages of au-

thorized grazing preference: proposed action—38 per-

cent, moderate grazing—51 percent, and wildlife en-

hancement—50 percent. Livestock production under

elimination of livestock grazing would decline by over

4,700 head of cattle.

Lower stocking rates under the proposed action,

moderate grazing management, and wildlife enhance-

ment would generally increase desirable forage species

for livestock, allowing increases in weight gains, percent

calf crop, and steer and heifer weaning weights, as well

as decreases in the percentage of culled cows. The high-

est performance would occur under the proposed action

and wildlife enhancement alternatives, followed by
moderate management. In the long term, these alterna-

tives should make ranching operations more stable by
allowing a sustained production of beef. Under continu-

ation of present management, livestock performance
would decline.

Intensive grazing management under the proposed
action and wildlife enhancement would require livestock

to adapt to new terrain and water sources and to in-

creased handling and movement. The resulting stress

could cause short-term weight losses. Intensive grazing

management would also increase the operator labor

needed to move livestock, maintain pasture fences, and
monitor herds. Lower initial stocking rates on public

lands could increase grazing pressure on nearby State

and private lands. The elimination of livestock grazing

alternative would severely constrain the management of

many livestock operations in the EIS area.

Rangeland developments under all alternatives ex-

cept the elimination of livestock grazing would increase

the livestock operation's short-term construction ex-

penses and long-term maintenance expenses.

VISUAL RESOURCES

By changing vegetation cover, production, and
composition, all alternatives could change the color and
texture of the existing landscape. This change would be

gradual and most evident along roads and highways.

Short-term and long-term local contrasts would result

from rangeland developments. Under elimination of

livestock grazing, contrast would be evident along the

1,500 miles of fencing, which would have to follow legal

boundaries and would involve some skylining. Contrast

ratings will be completed for all rangeland develop-

ments to ensure that recommended visual resource man-
agement class objectives are met.

CULTURAL RESOURCES

The significant direct impacts of all alternatives on
cultural resources would be avoided or mitigated. Cul-

tural resources could thus suffer adverse impacts only

inadvertently or indirectly from site erosion, from van-

dalism due to improved access, and from new rangeland

developments, which could impact previously undiscov-

ered cultural resources. Livestock trampling and rub-

bing of surface structures would have insignificant po-

tential direct impacts to cultural resources.

The alternatives would differ considerably in the

level of their impacts. Eliminating livestock grazing

would most benefit cultural resources, since adverse im-

pacts on these resources would substantially decrease.

Moderate grazing management would moderately de-

crease impacts, since rangeland construction would be

limited and stocking levels would be almost half of pres-

ent levels. Under wildlife enhancement, impacts to cul-

tural resources would slightly decrease due to decreased

stocking and eliminating livestock grazing from riparian

areas. The numerous rangeland developments and con-

tinued high stocking under no action would result in an

overall high increase in impacts to cultural resources.

The proposed action, however, would have the greatest

adverse impact due to the great number of proposed

rangeland developments.

RECREATION

All alternatives would measurably impact only

hunting and perhaps ORV cross-country use and sight-

seeing. Increases in big-game populations under all al-

ternatives except no action would increase big-game

hunting and opportunities for viewing wildlife. The



greatest annual increase in recreation use would occur

under wildlife enhancement—24,327 visitor days, fol-

lowed by the proposed action—21,258 visitor days, and
moderate grazing management and the elimination of

livestock grazing— 18,112 visitor days. Continuation of

present grazing management would decrease annual big-

game populations and big-game hunting by 4,718 visitor

days. Increases in fences under all alternatives would
slightly decrease ORV cross-country opportunities.

WILDERNESS

On lands in the EIS area proposed as wilderness

study areas, all rangeland management activities will

comply with BLM's Interim Management Policy and
Guidelines for Lands under Wilderness Review (BLM,
1979). No adverse impacts on wilderness values are thus

expected under any alternative.

ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL CONDITIONS

Annual net revenues 20 years after implementation

would increase for all three typical ranch sizes under the

proposed action. The only other alternatives that would
allow increases in net revenues would be moderate graz-

ing management for large ranches and the wildlife en-

hancement alternative for small and large ranches.

If present values of expected yearly net revenues

over a 30-year period are compared under each alterna-

tive, however, only the typical small ranch (67 cows)

and the typical large ranch (788 cows) under the pro-

posed action would be financially better off in the long

term than under present grazing management. The typi-

cal medium-size ranch (212 cows) would be financially

hurt under all the alternatives except no action.

Eliminating livestock grazing would hurt ranchers

most, forcing some out of business. Some large and

medium-size operators might sell their ranches to other

operators, which would help form economic units.

Other operators might be forced to break their oper-

ations into small ranches and find outside employment.

Ranch values under no action would exceed values

under all other alternatives except for the small-ranch

values under the proposed action. Lower ranch values

would reduce the rancher's ability to borrow operating

capital and to repay loans.

Over the long term, ranch employment would de-

crease from that at present under all alternatives.

Estimated construction earnings for new rangeland

developments would increase during the 5-year period in

which developments would be built. The elimination of

livestock grazing would increase construction earnings

the most, followed by the proposed action, wildlife en-

hancement, moderate grazing, and no action.

Recreation earnings would increase under all alter-

natives except no action, supporting 1 1 new employees

under the proposed action, 9.3 new employees under

moderate grazing management and elimination of live-

stock grazing, and 12.5 new employees under wildlife

enhancement.

Social perceptions and attitudes of Mohave County
residents are not expected to measurably change as a re-

sult of a decision to implement any of the alternatives.
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COMMENTS AND RESPONSES

REVIEW PROCESS

The draft EIS was filed with the Environmental
Protection Agency on March 9, 1981. A 60-day com-
ment period then began that extended through May 12,

1981. A notice of availability of the draft EIS and an-

nouncement of public hearings was published in the

Federal Register on March 12, 1981. A subsequent

notice was published on March 20, 1981.

Over 300 copies of the draft EIS were mailed to

Federal, State, and local government agencies, organi-

zations, and individuals for review and comment. News
releases from Washington and Phoenix provided infor-

mation on how to obtain copies of the draft EIS.

BLM conducted public hearings in Kingman and
Phoenix, Arizona on April 22 and April 23, 1981, re-

spectively, to receive oral testimony from the public on
the draft statement. Four individuals spoke in Kingman,
and 14 individuals spoke in Phoenix. In addition, 32 let-

ters of comment were received from various agencies,

organizations, and individuals.

The EIS team reviewed all comments and respond-

ed to those presenting new data, questioning the draft

analysis, or raising issues directly related to the environ-

mental impacts of the proposed action and alternatives.

The team did not respond to comments not addressing

the adequacy of the draft EIS. All comments pertaining

to the proposed action or alternatives, however, will be

considered by BLM managers in making grazing man-
agement decisions for the Hualapai-Aquarius Planning

Area.

The final EIS, which includes written comments
and hearing transcripts, will be sent to the Secretary of

the Interior and the Environmental Protection Agency.

Copies may be inspected at the following BLM offices:

the State Office, Phoenix, Arizona; the Office of Public

Affairs, Washington, D.C.; and the Phoenix District

Office, Phoenix, Arizona.

GENERAL RESPONSES
TO COMMENTS

Some commenters requested BLM to modify the

proposed action in the final EIS to accomplish various

purposes. In addition, a large number of comments re-

ceived were directed to one or more of three specific

topics addressed in the draft EIS. These include the ade-

quacy of the proposed action regarding protection of

sensitive riparian habitats, reductions in livestock num-
bers required by the proposed initial stocking rates, and
BLM's use of the Soil Vegetation Inventory Method
(SVIM) to generate vegetation production estimates.

The following general responses are offered for clarifi-

cation.

1. Some commenters mistakenly assumed that the

proposed action was developed as part of the EIS proc-

ess and that the EIS team may amend the proposal at its

own discretion. Chapter 1 of the draft EIS (pages 9-1 1)

describes how the proposed grazing management pro-

gram was developed as part of the Hualapai-Aquarius

Land Use Plan, which involved extensive public and in-

terdisciplinary participation. Chapter 1 further notes

that the purpose of the EIS is to analyze the impacts of

the proposed grazing program and to compare these to

the impacts of reasonable alternatives. The EIS team

had little discretion other than to describe the proposal

as it was defined in the land use plan and to develop al-

ternatives that responded to current policy and the full

range of issues identified through the planning process.

Thus the team cannot respond to comments ques-

tioning the suitability of details of the proposal. BLM
managers, however, will fully consider such comments
in making decisions on the grazing management pro-

gram. Where necessary, resource management recom-

mendations in the proposal will only be changed in Step

3 of the management framework plan. Chapter 1 (page

10) of the draft EIS describes how the EIS will be used

in that process and how the decision may incorporate

elements of more than one alternative. In this manner,

BLM hopes to implement a grazing program that most

completely responds to the full range of significant is-

sues in this planning area. Decisions will be published in

a range program summary and distributed for public re-

view.

2. Several commenters criticized the proposed ac-

tion for its apparent failure to protect important ripari-

an habitats, particularly broadleaf tree areas along Bur-

ro Creek and its tributaries. Specifically, comments call

for a) beefing up the proposal to guarantee improve-

ment of riparian habitats, b) greater specificity in defin-

ing where protective measures may be taken such as

fencing and establishment of seedlings, c) BLM's com-
mitment to implement those measures for resource pro-

tection that would enhance broadleaf tree reproduction,

and d) incorporation of Chapter 4 mitigating measures

pertaining to management of riparian areas.
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Reasons have already been given why the EIS team
cannot beef up a proposed action that came out of a le-

gitimate planning process. Out of fairness to the pro-

posal, however, we would like to point out that the plan

includes elements intended to protect riparian habitats.

Item 17 on page 34 of the draft EIS under Measures for

Resource Protection and Enhancement states in full:

"Allotment management plans, habitat management
plans, and herd management area plans will determine

specific measures to protect riparian habitats and to im-

prove and maintain instream water quality. Where nec-

essary, the plans will call for exclusion of grazing ani-

mals through fencing, deferment, or other actions to

provide for broadleaf tree reproduction and long-term

enhancement."

The EIS team acknowledges that implementation

of this measure and other actions called for in the pro-

posal could reverse declining conditions in riparian hab-

itats and improve broadleaf tree reproduction. Lack of
information in the plan on specific locations, timing,

numbers, and other details, however, make it impossi-

ble for the team to rigorously project improvements in

the sensitive habitats. The worst case situation was thus

analyzed as is required by the Council on Environmen-
tal Quality regulations (40 CFR 1502.22(b)). The draft

EIS did not make this matter clear, however, and lan-

guage is inserted in the final EIS to rectify the omission.

In light of the information presented above, it

should be clear why the draft EIS is not more specific

concerning measures to be taken to protect riparian

habitat. The land use plan calls for specific measures to

be developed in concert during the preparation of de-

tailed activity plans after the EIS is completed. These
plans will address specific actions, systems, or develop-

ments needed to achieve proper management of live-

stock, burros, and wildlife habitat and to accomplish
the broad objectives in the EIS. BLM recognizes the un-

usual sensitivity of riparian habitats in desert ecosys-

tems. We particularly recognize the unique and signifi-

cant contribution Burro Creek and its tributaries make
to wildlife habitat in this part of northwest Arizona.
The land use plan extensively treats their value in pro-

viding shade, cover, water sources, prey bases, nesting

sites, and habitat for numerous sensitive or protected

animal species. Management recommendations commit
BLM to protecting these important resources through
developing and implementing site-specific activity plans

that will include such actions as the following:

• Fencing of critical areas

• Rotational grazing systems that guarantee peri-

ods of rest during critical plant growth

• Broadleaf seedling plantings

• Area of Critical Environmental Concern
(ACEC) designations

• Livestock and wild burro reductions

• Where other actions are found inadequate, the

exclusion of grazing animals.

In addition, BLM will continue to conduct resource

studies and implement monitoring programs to docu-
ment the condition and trend of riparian areas and to

rigorously evaluate management programs. BLM will

entertain proposals to conduct cooperative studies in

these areas with universities, government agencies, and
other resource management organizations. Such studies

could lead to refining management programs or to new
actions to protect or enhance the riparian resource.

Protective measures that could be identified at the

EIS stage were defined in as much detail as possible and
included in the section entitled Measures for Resource

Protection and Enhancement, pages 33-35 of the draft

EIS. We wish to emphasize that these measures are

made part of the proposed action, and, where applica-

ble, each alternative. They are standard procedures to

which BLM commits in making its proposal. Items 1, 2,

5, 6, 17, 19, and 21 bear directly on riparian habitats.

Items 10, 11, 12, 15, and 20 also have potential for pro-

tecting riparian resources.

Measures that BLM felt had potential for resource

enhancement and warranted further consideration or

which might be useful during preparation of detailed ac-

tivity plans were included in Chapter 4 under Mitigating

Measures. These measures were intended to provide in-

novative options for responding to resource issues dur-

ing decisionmaking or in drafting later plans. BLM did

not commit to implement such measures in the EIS be-

cause in not all cases had these measures been deter-

mined to be effective, cost-beneficial, or technically

feasible due to policy, economics, or other factors. Such

determinations can be made only after the planning

team and BLM managers obtain additional informa-

tion.

3. A number of commenters challenged BLM's
justification for large reductions in livestock numbers,

citing condition, apparent trend, and other data pre-

sumed to suggest such reductions are excessive or unnec-

essary.

BLM does not intend to force unwarranted live-

stock reductions upon the permittees in the Hualapai-

Aquarius Planning Area. Rather BLM proposes to take

legitimate steps, where needed, to restore rangeland

condition to a satisfactory level, increase forage produc-

tion, and provide for the needs of other rangeland re-

sources, including wildlife and wild burros. The objec-

tive does not center on reaching a given stocking rate on
each allotment, since stocking rates may fluctuate from
year to year. Rather, the objective seeks to achieve a

moderate utilization of key forage species—between 40

and 60 percent.
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The draft EIS is clear in noting that the proposed

initial stocking rates are estimates, based on the best ex-

isting information. The plan calls for a phased adjust-

ment (increased to 5 years by new amendments to the

grazing regulations) of livestock numbers with oppor-

tunities to change the adjustments on the basis of new
information from utilization and other rangeland stud-

ies. The draft EIS intended to show (assumption 6, page

69 and paragraph 7, page 125) that much flexibility is

given to the local BLM office in determining levels of

grazing use and management and that information from
monitoring, studies, and consultation with range users

and interest groups would bear directly on grazing man-
agement decisions. Regrettably, the draft EIS did not

adequately convey this intention to the general review-

ers. Therefore, the following clarifications are provided

and language is inserted or changed in the final EIS as

appropriate.

a) Before issuing allotment-specific decisions,

BLM managers will consult with range users and other

interested parties concerning initial stocking rates, in-

ventory data, and grazing management systems. When
additional information, utilization studies, data correc-

tions, or updated inventories show stocking rates in

MFP recommendations to be higher or lower than need-

ed to achieve the desired utilization, BLM managers will

adjust initial stocking rates to appropriate levels, using

professional discretion as needed. Monitoring will de-

termine whether the adjusted stocking rates produce de-

sired utilization and provide the basis for making fur-

ther adjustments.

b) As required by new amendments to the grazing

regulations (January 19, 1981), stocking rates would
generally be adjusted over a 5-year period. Where re-

ductions are less than 15 percent of the authorized graz-

ing use, however, adjustments will be taken in the first

year following decisions. Where reductions over 15 per-

cent are required, initial adjustments would be made on

the effective date of the decision and the balance taken

in the third and fifth years following the effective date.

Before implementing each step of a phased reduction,

BLM would review existing information to determine

whether the amount of reduction should be modified

and would make adjustments when called for. Decisions

would normally become effective at the beginning of the

second grazing season after the completion of the EIS.

The public would be informed of BLM decisions

through the distribution of a range program summary
and later updates, which would document progress in

achieving rangeland management objectives.

c) BLM is committed to expand its efforts to con-

sult at length with parties affected by its grazing man-
agement decisions and to allow for significant contribu-

tions to the decisionmaking process. Consequently,

paragraph 7 on page 125 of the draft EIS is removed

from the section of Mitigating Measures and made part

of the proposed action by placing it under Measures for

Resource Protection and Enhancement.

4. Several commenters challenged BLM's use of

the Soil Vegetation Inventory Method (SVIM) in esti-

mating vegetation production for allocating forage

through the forage allocation model.

SVIM was developed by the BLM range staff at the

Denver Service Center over a number of years in consul-

tation with universities, range users, task forces, State

and Federal agencies, and organizations involved in

rangeland management. It represents extensive research

and consultation and is acclaimed by many universities

as a legitimate tool in rangeland management. Although
its strengths and its shortcomings have been debated at

length in other forums, such debate has not settled the

controversy over SVIM's application in the field. BLM
feels that valuable rangeland information was gathered

during the inventory and that these data should play a

vital role in formulating the planning area's rangeland

management program. BLM coordinated extensively

with the Soil Conservation Service and the Arizona

State Land Department in developing the local proce-

dures for the inventory (see Appendix 1-1 in the draft

EIS). The data were then applied consistently through-

out the planning area to develop a rangeland manage-
ment proposal in the land use plan.

Inventory data and information from the forage al-

location model were thus used as starting points or

guides for BLM managers in formulating the rangeland

management program. As we noted in General Re-

sponse 2, considerable flexibility has been granted to the

local BLM manager in adjusting stocking levels and

grazing management where additional information

from sources inside and outside of BLM show such to

be needed. We thus feel that the shortcomings inherent

in a 1-year rangeland inventory referenced on page 69 of

the draft EIS are adequately tempered by the exercise of

professional judgment in consultation with affected

range users and other interested parties.

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Following are the complete transcripts of the hear-

ings conducted in Kingman and Phoenix. Specific com-
ments pertaining to the adequacy of the draft EIS are

identified by number. BLM's responses to these com-
ments follow the transcripts and are identified by the

corresponding number.

All testimony presented at the hearings has been re-

viewed and will receive full consideration as decisions

are made pertaining to the grazing management pro-

gram. BLM appreciates the time given by individuals

who spoke at the hearings and their genuine concern for

good rangeland management on public lands in the

Hualapai-Aquarius Planning Area.
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Photo by Todd Glasenapp

Public hearings in Kingman and Phoenix were conducted by a hearings officer (far left) from the field solicitor's

office, Department of the Interior. A BLM panel consisting of the Phoenix District Manager, the Kingman
Resource Area Manager, and the EIS team leader were present to receive the testimony and respond to ques-

tions.
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THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOP

BUREAU OF LAND MANAGEMENT

DRAFT ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT STATEMENT

PROPOSED GRAZING MANAGEMENT PROGRAM
for the

HUALAPAI-AQUARIUS EIS AREA
Mohave and Yavapai Counties

,

Ari zona

.

Multi-purpose building
Mohave County Fairgrounds
Kingman, Ari zona

Wednesday, April 22, 1981

Pursuant to Notice and Publication, the above
captioned matter came on for

PUBLIC HEARING

at 7;30 c ' c lock ,
p.m.

BEFORE: BILL SWAN, Hearing Officer
Attorney at Law
Office of the Field Solicitor
U. S. Department of the Interior

PANEL MEMBERS:

BILL BARKER
District Manager
Phoenix District
Bureau of Land Management

JIM CRISF
EIS Team Leader
Phoenix District
Bureau of Land Management

2

PANEL MEMBERS (Continued)

:

ROGER TAYLOR
Area Manager
Kingman Resource Area
Bureau of Land Management

INDEX
SPEAKERS: PAGE NO.

Bill Barker -- Call to order, introductions 3

and opening statement

Hearing Officer Swan -- Explanation of the 5

conduct of the hearing

Dr Carl Tomoff -- speaking as an individual, a te icher 7

and member of Prescott Audubor. Society

Dr. Robert Witzeman -- speaking as a member of the
Maricopa Audubon Society

12

Mr Keith Quail — an individual with a question 21

Dr Carl Tomoff -- speaking a second time 22

Mr. Frank Aikens — speaking as an individual 25

Mr. Stewart Anderson -- speaking as an individual 29

Mr. Vernon Statler -- offers a comment 32

Ms. Geraldine Cavalier -- offers a comment 33

PROCEEDINGS
MR. BARKER: I f everyone will come forward and take

seats, I think we can get started now.

All right, I would like to start with a few

introductions . My name is Bill Barker. I'm the District

Manager for the Phoenix District of the Bureau of Land

Management.

I would like to introduce my "partners in crime"

here tonight. Starting on the far left is Jim Crisp, who is

the Team Leader of the team that developed the Environmental

Impact Statement that we're here to discuss tonight.

The next fellow here on my leiTt, I hink mo-j - of

you know, is Roger Taylor, who is the Area Manager for the

Kingman Resource Area.

The gentleman on my right is Bill Swan, with the

Field Solicitor's Office, who will serve as the judge of the

moment, the hearing examiner or the — what's your title?

HEARING OFFICER Syili; Hearing Officer.

MR. BARKER: Hearing Officer. Bill is with the

Solicitor's Office in Phoenix.

The purpose of the hearing is to receive public

input on the adequacy of the Environmental Impact Statement

covering the Proposed Livestock Grazing Program for the

Hu a lapai -Aquarius rianning Area in /avapai and Mohave

Counties , Arizona

.

Availability of the Draft Statement and Notice of

the Hearing were published in the Federal Register in March,

1981.

The Impact Statement is required by the National

Environmental Policy Act of 1969, in response to the 1974

court settlement . ni tiated by the Natural Resources Defense

Council.

The Hua lapai -Aquarius Environmental Impact

Statement is the second such statement to be completed in

the Phoenix District and also, the second for the Kingman

Resource Area

.

We have developed a proposed land-use plan which

includes the Proposed Range land Management Program analyzed

in the Impact Statement. The final decisions on the Proposed

Management Framework Plan will not be made until at least

thirty (30) days after the filing of the Final Environmental

Impact Statement with the Environmental Protection Agency.

The proposed action of intensive grazing manage-

ment and four (4) alternatives are described and analyzed in

detail in the Environmental Impact Statement. The final

decision may result in acceptance of the proposed action, or

some combi nation of the proposed action and the various

alternatives.
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To meet the court ordered schedule, the Final

Environmental Statement must be filed with the EPA by

September 30 , 19 81. Comments on the Draft Statement are

requested for a period of sixty (60) days from the date of

publication, or unti 1 May 12th of this year. Comments

received after that date will be considered in the decision

process , even though they are received too late for inclusion

in the Final Statement.

Comments should be sent to the Arizona State

Director, BLM, 2400 Valley Bank Center, Phoenix, Arizona,

85073. This address is also given in the Impact Statement

.

All written and oral comments will receive equal

consideration and will be addressed in the Final Statement.

I will now turn it over to Bill Swan, our Hearing

Officer for conduct of the hearing itself.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. I want to

emphasize a couple of points before we get started. First

of all , I want to state that -- make it clear that this is

a "Draft" Environmental Impact Statement. The Final

Environmental Impact Statement will include public comments,

responses to public comments and questions and necessary

changes and corrections.

Therefore, this hearing is not really for the

purpose of answering quest i jns. It's really for the purpose

of getting your comments, so that those comments can be

addressed in writing in the Final Environmental Impact

Statement. However, we do have BLM officials here, in case

it's necessary to answer any questions, if that is

appropriate this evening.

I also want to make it clear that I am an attorney

for the Department of the Interior. I don't work for the

Bureau of Land Management. I am here just to conduct this

hearing. I will not be making decisions with regard to

this EIS. Those decisions will be made by the officials of

the Bureau of Land Management.

In regard to how we're going to conduct this

hearing, each speaker will be limited to ten (10) minutes.

And I will call the names of the speakers in the order that

I have them on a list that they ' ve signed up. Then after

we get through that list, I will see if there are any

speakers remaining in the audience who would like to make

comments. But you will all be limited to ten (10) minutes

apiece.

I would like to stress that any comments that you

have to make must be made from the podium because we have a

recording microphone there that would allow us to record any

comments that you have to make and unless we get them

recorded , we can't include them in the Final EIS.

I would also like to stress that you state your

name clearly, so that we know who is giving the statement

and also stress that you articulate as much as you can so

that the recorder gets it clearly.

Are there any questions on how we're going to

conduct the hearing?

(No response)

If not, I'm going to call the first speaker. Is

Peggy Bryney here?

(No response)

Is Will Osborn here?

(No response)

Both of those people have signed up to speak . How

about Dr. Carl Tomoff?

DR. CARL TOMOFF: Good evening. My name is Carl

Tomoff . I live in Prescott, Arizona and I feel like I am

wearing a few different hats tonight. I 'm speaking for

myself as a citizen of the United States and a State of

Arizona resident. I'm speaking as a father of a family of

children for whom I ' m concerned about the future quality of

life. I'm speaking as a teacher who deals with young people

also interested in the future of our society and as a

scientist interested in studying and learning about the

natural systems that we have.

I'd like to begin by saying that I have not been

able to read the entire Statement in all the kind of detail

that I would like to, in order to be extremely precise with

every fine point of the Statement. I have read portions of

it and I have surveyed portions of it.

I think , in the short time that I have, I will try

to address my point of view concerning one particular aspect

of the lands that we're managing.

I would state support for the wildlife enhancement

alternative as first choice, especially, as it would relate

to the riparian systems. I think what I would feel most

comfortable in discussing would be the reason why I feel

riparian -- the streamside ecosystems are very critical to

us

.

First of all, they are very limi ted in the

Southwest to very small portions of the state. Much of the

original vegetation and the communities found with them have

deteriorated through a variety of causes over the past fifty

(50) years or so, so that there are comparatively few

relatively undisturbed or moderately disturbed areas left.

They are among the most unique ecosystems or communities in

the United States. They contain some of the most abundant,

diverse species of plants and animals found anywhere in the

State.
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I have hiked a good deal of Burro Creek from the

— from Highway 89, almost to the Baca Flow to the north. I

have had students over a period of a few years, hike the

entire drainage or a portion thereof . This experience has

been one of tremendous satisfaction, both from the point of

view of the aesthetic or the artistic experience that was

achieved and from the point of view of the scientific or the

educational value that was gained by not only the students

that were learning about the plants and animals along that

drainage, but by myself and other faculty that led these

trips.

I think it was very clear to many of us that

grazing had a very significant and deleterious effect on the

natural regeneration of this vegetation. I think this is

fairly well established. The U. S. .orest Service has

implemented or plans on implementing proposals for restor-

ation of vegetation in the Gila-Salt drainages and it's

encouraging to think that the Bureau of Land Management

could likewise follow suit here in the northwesrn part of

Arizona.

I *m aware of the potential difficulties that total

exclusion of grazing may have on some individuals. This is

a difficult situation to address, for sure. The question in

one way is how much do we need to look at the issue from the

10

point of view of twenty, thirty, fifty, a hundred years from

now? And how much of it from the immediate present?

I do not know all of the technicalities of the

possible ways in which the riparian system could be managed

for the continuation of moderate or limited amounts of

grazing. I understand there are a variety of possibilities

,

such as fencing and seedling establishment of trees and the

removal of fences after the trees have become established.

And over a period of time, a natural regeneration could be

developed with a moderate amount of grazing.

I have mentioned at the outset, support for the

wildlife enhancement proposal, but I understand also that

the proposed plan does include some consideration of the

riparian corridors and thf. management of that ecosystem.

I expected to be limited to five (5) minutes, so

I'm a little bit surprised at the ten (10).

I know a philosophical point of view is often hard

to balance against an economic one. I feel the desire to

say it -- it's very difficult to weigh non-dollar value;

,

such as aesthetic values. The beauty of a natural riparian

system is something which is not met by many other sights in

the West.

Ironically, in a way, I just think of a possible

do llar-and -sense value, not that I want to make a big deal
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it, but as the state continues to grow and the population

continues to rise, the kinds of pressures that urban dwellers

are going to receive from living in congested areas is going

to mount in this state. Therefore, the need for recreational

areas that are free from the pressures of the city are going

to be more and more needed.

As transportation rises — the cost for trans-

portation rises, it's going to be important to have natural

areas throughout the state, not in just one particular region

or another.

The Burro Creek, Trout Creek and Big Sandy drain-

ages are the system that is, as I mentioned before, one of

the most critical, in my opinion, that last remains in the

northwestern part of the State, so that whatever management

could be implemented to insure on-going integrity and quality

of these systems is extremely important.

I neglected to mention that I am also a member of

the Prescott Audubon Society and repic sent some views of some

of our other membership.

Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: I'll call again the names

of -- Peggy Bryney? Has she come into the auditorium?

(No response)

Or Will Osborn?

K-l
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(No response)

Okay, I will now call Robert Witzeman, representing

the Maricopa Audubon Society.

DR. ROBERT WITZEMAN: Thank you, Mr. Swan. Ladies

and Gentlemen, my name is Robert Witzeman -- Bob Witzeman --

I 'm the Conservation Chairperson of the Maricopa Audubon

Society. I'm also a practicing physician in Phoenix, Arizona

and I have some children whom, I think, also look forward to

enjoying certain of the values which this state offers,

which are unique in providing both recreation and wildlife

resources for their enjoyment in those future generations.

I would like to say that the Impact Statement did

seem to short-change the riparian areas, as far as main-

taining their integrity. One of the problems is that only

the wildlife plan and not the proposed plan had a map showing

areas that were to be fenced out. Now, it did mention that

fencing would be done along the riparian areas, but it

didn't spell it out and it was an anxiety that I have that

attention won't be given to those areas.

The Maricopa Audubon Society had good relations

with the cattle permitees on the Salt and Verde River when

it came to the issue of developing trees for the bald eagles

that were nesting there. There are no young trees coming up

now and so there was an age gap where just the old trees are
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dead and dying. And as there are no replacements coming up,

we —- our Chapter proceeded to sue the Ton to National Tores

t

for not meeting their obligation to the Endangered Species

Act and said that something had to be done to keep the

grazing situation from eliminating -- or continuing to

eliminate, as it has for the last eighty (80) years on these

rivers, the opportunity for seedlings and saplings to

germinate and to grow up into full size.

They came up with a proposal which was to do a

number of things. First , to undertake some stop-gap measures

to immediately create some generation of young trees to take

the place of the dead and dying. But secondly, to make long-

range proposals which would address the riparian ecosystem

as a whole and more appropriately.

The first measures were fencing exclosures , such as

is on t».e wall over there. In the left-hand picture -- if

someone wants to bring it a little closer, just bring it

over to Mr. Swan.

(Jim Crisp displays the chart to the Panel and

the audience.

)

There were three (3) types of proposals that they

— these are stop-gap proposals -- of fencing -- if you

could hold it up (the chart) -- puts fences on a floodplain

and then it lets them grow up spontaneously. As the floods

14

come down, the seeds are germinated in the alluvium.

In the second plan, they put a fence around it,

but then they put whips into the ground, which are maybe only

an inch or two in diameter and are not browse-proof, as you

know. The cattle will put them between their legs and walk

right up the whip and browse it down.

The third plan was to plant a tree large enough

that it was browse-proof/ that it couldn't be walked over

by a cow and eaten. The disadvantage of the last one, of

course , is that it is expensive to put trees in the size of

my arm and also, it's not addressing the entire biome, or

the entire food chain. It's like feeding animals in a zoo,

whereas the first one on the left, at least, develops an

understory, as well as a canope, where you have a much larger

arthropod vector for fish to eat| since the bald eagles are

living on fish, if you' re not having insects , you're not

having fish.

The other plan -- incidently, I don't need to show

the other pictures, but maybe you could look at them

afterwards, or you might be interested observing them -- it

was similar things in an actual scene, which hasn't been

treated that way yet. It was an artist's conception, but

it's an actual part on the Salt River.

How, the Tther plan which the Forest Service
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proposed, which was their long-range plan and which was in

this so-called Blue Book , was what will come up in your

allotment management plans which you have envisioned. And

that was to create river pastures where you could have rest

rotation from the rivers. You would have fences built, not

along the rivers; you would have fences built far up the

banks, far out and away from the benches and up, so that

they're — there would be a large river pasture all the way

up to the drainage to the river.

So the permitee -- that permitee — and they have

fairly large sections. There's nothing like a Burro Creek

Allotment. They have well-back- from- the- river allotments

.

There would be another allotment fenced off -- I mean,

another pasture fenced off away from the river pasture on

each side of the river, so that you would have three (3)

river pastures. Now, that's an over-simplification and in

some cases, three (3) river pastures wouldn' t be possible and

sometimes more than three (3) river pastures -- I mean --

three pastures — one (1) river pasture and two (2) non-

river pastures.

I don't know if that makes sense to the people in

the room. I know it makes sense to Jack Wilson, because

he* s a rancher.

The permitees were not displeased with this. The
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permitees were not displeased with the fencing because the

fencing and basically, even the planting, did not impact the

ability of the cattle to drink at the water and to come down

for shade and so forth in the existing trees that were there

and it did not fence out any total block of the river bottom.

The permitees on this second one where they have

created river pasture and there would be rest rotation from

pasture to pasture, we were initially concerned because

there was no source of water for the non-river pastures. So

part of the plan, when it became fully developed, was that

the Forest Service would create water supplements -- wells,

tanks and so forth and so, therefore, there would be places

for the water for cattle in the non- river pastures.

The one part that did not please the permitees,

this was that the Blue Book was a long-range view of what

the Tonto Forest thought should be done, and that included

s tock i ng cuts. Th c Audubon Soci ety had no i nput i nto th i

s

and this was not our game to decide where a stocking cut

should be made and where it shouldn't be made. OUr concern

was that the Bald Eagles, an endangered species, should have

at least that ecosystem regenerate and in that sense, we were

either favoring the fencing exclosures or rest rotation of

the river bottom pastures.

The Forest Service threw in stocking cuts with it.
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That is another matter which addresses a subject that we are

not qualified to speak upon and they said that it would be

addressed when the allotment plans were made out for those

permitees in the future.

About Burro Creek, now, to change the subject,

except what I wanted to say is that I would like input from

ranchers , either during this hearing -- there ' s nobody else

speaking after me, I understand. I would like to hear their

viewpoints on what our experiences were with the ranchers

on the Sa.Vt and Verde. Oh, one other thing, some of the

pastures on the Salt and Verde at low altitudes were proposed

to be converted from perennial to ephemeral. That again,

was not the Audubon Society's idea, but the Tonto Forest's

and we don't take blame for that and it doesn't have any

connection with what we're dealing with, so what I'm trying

to say is, we're addressing a very small part of these

ecosystems , only

.

Now, on -- and I think this is all relevant to

this EIS -- I can just sum up very quickly. I think my

ten (10) minutes is up, now, is it?

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Very close.

DR. WITZEM ,"N: Okay, the Burro Creek Allotment is

a very inappropriate one, the way it is proportioned. It's

so narrow, there is no place for the permitees ' cows tc 3 >,

except in the river. It's a tiny little gorge and steep

walls on the canyon that don't even need to be fenced. It's

such an inappropriate economic unit, the way I would see it.

I would think that putting seventy-three (73) cows on a ten

(10) mile stretch from river to river is just a really

illogical thing.

Now, I would be happy to go along with anything

that he would like. A fifty (50%) percent cut, as proposed

in the EIS, I am sure does not please him. And he probably

envisions his ranch going from a hundred and forty thousand

($140,000.00) sale price — and I understand it was for sale

a while back -- to a hundred thousand { 100,000.00) to

eighty thousand ($80,00 0.00) dollars.

I think that the Nature Conservancy would like to

buy it. And a lot of people would like to buy it. Maybe

the Audubon Society. There's a hundred ways to do this and

I think that it should be considered there can be some

arrangement made that makes sense. And if none of these

arrangements are necessary, then simply a parallel fence

along each side of the river would be one suggestion.

Oh -- I would like to show — submit five (5)

slides. Could I take the time to show them? It would only

take a few seconds.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: I think that would be
J

appropriate , since you are the last listed speaker. Take a

very short amount of time and then we'll proceed with the

rest of the speakers.

DR. WITZEMAN: These five (5) were from Burro

Creek and the -- if anybody can turn part of the lights of f

,

it would probably help. It's not essential.

This (slide) is a cottonwood seedling coming up at

Burro Creek and as you can see, this one was probably

germinated in the floods of Valentine's Day, from it's size.

I would make that conclusion. And you can see where it had

been browsed in the preceding year and then all the leaves

this year were just about a month old when this picture was

taken. And there, the reddish stalks -- the white stalks

are the ones that were browsed off last year, the Valentine's

Day flood germination.

This (slide) again, is probably a Valentine's Day

cottonwood and you can see where it has been browsed in the

center and these cottonwood trees , instead of becoming tree

become bushes and they grow off branches on each side. I'm

sure every permitee is familiar with this sort of thing.

Here's another one (slide) of center stalks that

have been browsed and then the lateral side shoots. And on

Burro Creek, I would say that every single tree I saw,

except maybe for less than a tenth of one (1/10%) percent
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looked like this. They were of this age -- the Valentine's

Day flood age group.

Now, here's three (3) side by side (slide) showing

the same thing, but not as close and it shows the bush effect

that the trees create.

This one (slide) was probably created in the March,

1978 flood, I would say, and it shows the repeated browsing

of at least three (3) seasons — or two (2) seasons -- and

it gets a bush-like effect, with the woody parts showing,

but not the top.

Now, of all these five (5) slides I've showed, I've

marked where they are. I'm quite certain that with seventy-

three (73) cows in the river bottom, as they are now, every

one of these will be eaten by this October or November

because when it gets hot, even if there are only ten (10) or

fifteen (15) cows in the river bottom, they act like a magnet

because there's shade down there and there's water and

unfortunately, they are just not going to survive and

reproduce their young.

Now, there was one (1) more slide in there that

would show what would happen when a cottonwood was at a place

where a cow couldn't get to it, and that was in a boulder —
a very rocky boulder area in the middle of the stream. It

was very hard to get there, even on foot. Th^s tree had Lft=r
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Dr. Robert Witzeman of the Maricopa Audubon Society presents testimony on the need to protect sensitive ri-

parian habitats in the EIS area. During his testimony he presented five slides, reproduced below and made part

of the formal record, that show broadleaf tree reproduction in various, early stages.
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unbrowsed and it was straight stalk, although you see many

straight stalks that had been browsed, where the little

branch would grow right up beside it. That one will probably

still be there this October

.

Thank you for this opportunity to take so much

time.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you for your comments.

Has Peggy Bryney come into the auditorium? Or Will Osborn?

(No response)

If not, I will ask at this time if there is anyone

in the audience that would like to speak- This is your

opportunity to do so. We invite you to make any comments

that you may have. Just come up and give your name, please.

MR. KEITH QUAIL: I would just like to ask one

question. My name is Keith Quail from Prescott. Is it

known at this time what the final cost of this particular

EIS is going to be when it's finished in September?

MR. JIM CRISP: The total cost of the EIS —

MR. QUAIL: Sir?

MR. CRISP: No, the total cost of the EIS has not

yet been added up. Those figures will be available,

though, if you * re interested in them. They could be added

up.

MR. QUAIL: How vould one go about obtaining the

J2

figures?

MR. CRISP: Just call our office. We've tried to

keep track of this one. It's not that easy , because some of

our people are working on things that are partially related.

We could get you a reasonably accurate figure in September

when we're through with it all, if you're interested.

MR. QUAIL: Okay, fine.

MR. BARKER: Keith, 1*11 see that you get a figure

— at least a ballpark estimate

.

MR. QUAIL: Okay, good. Thank you, Bill.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Are there any other people

present who would like to give a comment at this time?

We welcome any comments -- short -- or up to ten (10) minutes

Do any of you anticipate that anyone that you know of will

be coming in later this evening to give a comment, or

somebody that we should wait for?

DR. CARL TOMOFF: Could I speak just briefly again?

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Dr. Tomoff?

DR. TOMOFF: I was short in my ten (10) minutes.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Okay.

DR. TOMOFF: Thank you very much. I would just

like to address a statement that I made at the beginning of

my testimony which I did not clarify and that was that the

Southwestern riparian communities are very unique and they
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are very rich. I would like to take two points of view, one

that the species of plants and animals that live in these

riparian communities are very high in number . Just to take

the birdlife, as an example. There are three (3) general

types of birds that occur within a riparian zone. There are

those which are — would absolutely require the streamside

habitat for existance, such as the belted kingfisher in the

wintertime. The bald eagle, as we've noted, and the black

hawk — mexican black hawk, which reaches it's northwestern-

most limit in -- near the Burro Creek area -- .i-rthwestern-

most in North America.

So there are those species that require that

habitat and the plants and animals supported in that system

for their existence.

The second group might be considered those which

occur right immediately near the drainage, but which find

even better conditions within the area, such as those which

might be found on the slopes in a canyon system.

A third group might be considered those which

occur at any given one point along a drainage that have

fingered down from a higher elevation. There is something

called the "canyon effect" whereby the cooler canyon provides

sometimes, plants which actually grow at higher elevations

and with the. come many species of birds that ncrr.ally
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occupy higher environments. So as far as — oh , there is

actually a fourth type -- those which don't live -- don't

nest there or breed there , but simply use the corridors

essentially as interstates in their migratory flights tc and

from their wintering grounds south of Arizona.

So i f one were to total up the numbers of species

in a twelve (12) month period , that might occur ever a two

( 2) mile stretch of Burro Creek , you could probably -- or it

has been documented over a hundred and fifty (150) to,

perhaps, a hundred and seventy-five (175) species of birds.

Only five (5) miles on either side of the corridor

up in the mesas or in non-riparian communities, that number

might be half or possibly even a third or even less. So that

the corridors are essentially the interstate for migratory

birds. They are the required habitat for some of our rare

and some of them, threatened species and it is this combina

tion of sort of origins that partly provides for this great

diversity of bird species.

Very briefly, one other aspect of the communities

there is the numbers , or the density of birds. Studies in

the Verde Valley in the Prescott region have shown that the

total number of breeding birds per hundred (100) acres of

healthy, deciduous forests along the creek may be anywhere

from four hundred (400) to six (600) or even eight
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hundred (800) pairs per hundred (100) acres. That's in

contrast to something like fifty (50) to a hundred (100)

pairs per hundred (loo) acres in a very lush desert

microf ill or mesquite type of wash. So that number itself is

a rather striking one and it attests to the importance of

maintaining these riparian communities.

I've used the birds as just an example. We could

look at some of the other animals and see some interesting

patterns , but birds do show graphically the importance of

these riparian zones as contrasted with the non-riparian

habitats adjacent to them.

Thanks for the extra time.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you.

Yes, sir. Please give us your name?

MR. FRANK AIKENS : My name is Frank Aikens. There

are' several things that surprise ^e this evening and there's

several things that don't.

One thing that surprises me , the fact that people

that we've heard of -- or heard from this evening, seem to

be exclusively from one area. The focal point seems to be

one specific area of the county , one specific concern.

It does not surprise me, you haven't heard the

uprise in the cowmen. Mohave County has been as vocal or

more vocal than any county in the State of Arizona from the
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livestock aspect and the mining aspect , from the previous

meetings as we ' re having this evening.

There also reaches a point where you can get,

quote, "meetinged out". You can get burnt out, if you will.

And if what you have to say the first time you give input is

exactly how you feel and exactly what you feel the situation

is, why has it changed in basic concept as time goes on?

As far as I can see, the major changes, as far as

comments would be to say how fairly or unfairly we feel that

the BLM has judged our -- "our" quote , the cowman ' s position

in this matter. And I think it's obvious from previous

input and from written statements that you have, verbal

statements that you have that we are alarmed at it. We

feel that it has severe , obviously economic impact and the

mining people have voiced the same concern

.

If show of faces, representations was what it

would take to impress or to make impact on this particular

situation, we have already demonstrated that -- okay?

It comes to the point — I'll speak for myself.

I won't speak for the group because I'm not qualified to do

that. Myself, for instance, it comes to the point where you

feel that sometimes a meeting is actually called so you can

just get it off your chest. The handwriting is on the wall.

All right, your input is part of the system that
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says when you come to where there's a court mandate or it

comes to the point where you're going to go to the Congress,

they ' ve had the chance -- here it is

.

And in view of our voice versus the voice of some

of these gentlemen that just spoke this evening, as well as

the Sierra Club and many of these other type organizations,

has been rather small and rather meek. It's gaining in

momentum and I don't know that we, as a cowpeople, felt that

we had — or the livestock organizations had to actually

muster a force, if you would, to protect our own. And you

can obviously can see strides of those who haven ' t

.

I'm -- I didn't come here to make a comment,

obviously. If I had planned some kind of a comment , it

would have been prepared and this is totally ad lib, right

off the cuff. This is exactly what I feel. But I don't

want to be misconstrued from this meeting, number one, from

the head count here and number one, for the lack of the

voice of the cowman and the livestock people, there ' s not

concern. Tiat's already been demonstrated in Mohave

County. That's how I feel about it.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. Thank you for

your comments. Would anybody else like to give a statement

at this time, or ask a question or make a comment or

whatever? I might note that the BLM officials will be
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around after we close the meeting, so if someone wants to

talk to them personally off the record, I'm sure that that

would be fine, too -- or ask a question or make a comment.

But if you would like to say something that is

going to be on the record and be included in the Final

Environmental Statement, now is the time to do so. Or —

or submit a written comment later.

(Dr. Witzeman raises his hand)

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: You've already had —

DR. WITZEMAN: I can't -- okay.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: -- your time, Dr. Witzeman.

DR. WITZEMAN: Okay, 1 won't ask to take any more.

MEMBER OF THE AUDIENCE: We heard Dr. Tomoff again

and'we listened to him and now I'd like to hear his point

of view. I'll give him my ten (10) minutes.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: I gave Mr. Tomoff an

additional amount of time because he only took six (6) minute^

the first time and I tried to keep him to ten (10) minutes.

total.

DR. WITZEMAN: Mr. Swan, I'd like to talk to the

permi tees afterwards , if I could. I would enjoy that

opportunity. If any are in the EIS — the Hualapai-Aquarius

area, I'd like to speak with them.

HEARING OFFICEP SWAN: Okay, that would be up to
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the permitees, I'm sure. If they would like to chat with

you.

Yes, sir.

MR. STEWART ANDERSON: Yes, I believe I would.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Come up to the podium and

state your name.

MR. ANDERSON: My name is Stewart Anderson and

I'm not a permitee of the Hualapai-Aquarius . I'd like to

address four (4) issues at this time and further comments

will be written.

The number one issue is the method of inventory

estimation. The SVIM method was used . This method has been

denounced by the Extension Service , the land grant insti-

tutions , by the eleven (11) western States , the Soil

Conservation Service and many permitees.

We have long worked here, since the Black Mountain

EIS to try and develop a type of vegetative inventory

management system that is fair and just. This system has

lost battles in Forest Service cases and it has proven to

be statistically unsound by our universities.

The issue of uncontrolled private lands has yet to

be addressed by the Bureau of Land Management. The Bureau

steadfastly opposes or fails to recognize the rights of

adverse possession in range operations where there are

K-3
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absentee owners. The impact of livestock cuts can be seen

throughout the Hualapai-Aquarius system on the basis of the

Bureau failing to recognize the rights of adverse possession

in uncontrolled private lands.

Range condition: As I look through a lot of

charts , there seems to be a lot of inconsistency wi th regard

to range conditions. Many allotments showed the range to be

fair, good and excellant conditions. When you add the acres

those conditions exceed more than hal* of the total

a llotment . However , the proposals ask for come cuts in

excess of sixty (60%) percent on these allotments. I feel

that this is an absurd and a preposterous proposal

.

Deer populations : The number of deer , as viewed

in several of the charts approaches the unbelievable. These

numbers appear to reveal not what are, but what the Game

Department wants there to be. Fecal studies in the

Mt . T rumble area in the Arizona Strip country over the last

three (3) years reveal that there is no -- or virtually no

competition between deer and cattle for forage. The only

appreciable competition is in the area of f orbs , which

constitute only four (4%) percent of each of the animals'

diets in those areas studied.

The deer is an eighty-six (86%) percent browser

and the studies show that the cow is only a thirteen (13%)
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percent browser over the long term.

The other area is quite significant that I would

like to cover and it covers the basic front page cover of

the EIS. It may be immaterial. It may be unimportant, but

the burro is the largest animal there the deer is the next

largest thing and the ocotillo the third largest thing.

Since the prospector released the burro , never in the history

of man have either of the two (2) speci-s, ocotillo or the

burro contributed anything whatsoever to the Gross National

Product.

I say that if this is the degree of importance,

the largest thing being the most important, the BLM has yet

to recognize the system of the joint- use concept and it has

its priorities very misinterpreted.

Other technical comments that I have on the

Hualapai-Aquarius EIS will be submitted in writing. Thank

you, gentlemen.

(Applause)

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you, Mr. Anderson.

Would anyone else want to make a statement at this time?

(No response)

Does anyone else want to get"1 anything off their

chests? It's a good time.

DR. WITZEMAN: Mr. Swan, is it possible to ask if

K-6

32

any of the permitees in the Hualapai-Aquarius area are here?

MEMBER OF THE AUDIENCE: Yes, there's a whole bunch

of us here.

DR. WITZEMAN: Could they raise their hands?

(Show of hands)

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Any further comments?

MR. VERNCN STATLER: I don't have to go up there

to say one thing : My name is Vernon Statler. I've lived

here maybe fifty (50) years and I've yet to see a cow eat a

cottonwood tree.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: I think the gentleman's

comment was he'd yet to see a cow eat a cottonwood tree.

MR. ANDERSON: BLM burros eat cottonwood trees.

(Laughter)

MR. STATLER: You tock cart of them already.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Please use the podium, if

you can, so we can record your statements.

Any other comments before we close the meeting?

If not, we're going to close this hearing.

MS. GERALDINE CAVALIER: How does a bird know where

to go over a fence? I've been living in the country for

sixty-five (65) years -- Im' Gerry Cavalier and I live on

this Hualapai-Aquarius. I just want to know how that bird

knows where that fence is?
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MR. BARKER: What burro?

MS. CAVALIER: That bird, why, that bird that

needs a fence. I want to know how that bird knows that

fence is there.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Any other comments?

(No response)

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: If not, we're going to close

this hearing and consider it to be closed for the evening.

Thank you very much for your attendance.

(Whereupon, the hearing in the above-

entitled matter was closed at 8:20 p.m.)
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Frank Aikens, a grazing permittee operating in the EIS area, presents testimony
concerning the impact of BLM's proposal on the local rancher.
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proceedings
MR. BARKER: Well, I guess we might as well get

started. I'll start off with a few introductions.

My name is Bill Barker. I'm the District Manager

for the Phoenix District of the Bureau of Land Management.

Starting on the left over here is Jim Crisp, who

is the Team Leader for the team that prepared the

Environmental Impact Statement that we're here to discuss

tonight.

We have Roger Taylor, who is the Area Manager for

the Kingman Resource Area.

And on my right, is Bill Swan, who will serve as

Hearing Officer this evening. He's with the Field Solicitor'

Office.

The purpose of the hearing is to receive public

input on the adequacy of the Draft Environmental Impact

Statement covering the Proposed Livestock Grazing Program

for the Hualapai-Aquarius Planning Area in Mohave and

Yavapai Counties.

Availability of the Draft Statement and Notice of

the Hearing were published in the Federal Register in March,

1981.

The Envi ronmental Impact Statement is required by

the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 in response to

the 1974 court settlement initiated by the National

Resources Defense Council.

The Hualapai-Aquarius EIS is the second auch

statement to be completed in the Phoenix District and the

second also for the Kingman Resource Area.

We have developed a proposed land use plan or

management framework plan which includes the Proposed

Range land Management Program analyzed in the Environmental

Impact Statement. Final decisions on the proposed manage-

ment framework plan will not be made until at least thirty

(30) days after the filing of the Final Environmental

Impact Statement with the Environmental Protection Agency.

The proposed action of intensive grazing manage-

ment and four ( 4) alternatives are described and analyzed

in detail in the Impact Statement. The final decision may

result in acceptance of the proposed action or some

^ combination of the proposed action and the various

alternatives.

To meet the court-ordered schedule, the Final

Environmental Impact Statement must be filed with the

EPA by September 30, 1981.

Comments on the Draft EIS are requested for a

period of sixty (60) days from the date of publication or

until May 12th of this year.
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Comments received after that date will be

considered in the decision process, even though too late for

inclusion in the Final EIS.

Comments should be sent to Arizona State Director,

Bureau of Land Management", 2400 Valley Bank Center, Phoenix,

Arizona 85073. All written and oral comments will receive

equal consideration and wi 11 be addressed in the Final

Statement.

I will now turn the hearing over to Bill Swan,

who will let you know about the conduct of the hearing,

itself.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: I have a few things that

I want to emphasize before we get started. First of all, I

would like to emphasize that the document is a "Draft"

Environmental Impact Statement. The Final Impact Statement

will include public comments, responses to public comments

and questions and necessary changes and corrections. So

accordingly, the meeting tonight is not necessarily for the

purpose of answering questions by the BLM officials. However

they are here and they can answer questions if it's

necessary, but I do want you to understand that any question

that you pose tonight will be addressed in the Final

Environmental Impact Statement.

The other thing that I want to emphasize is that

I am an attorney for the Department of the Interior . I 'm

not employed by the BLM. My purpose here tonight is simply

to run the meeting, to make sure that everyone takes a

certain amount of time to speak and that we have an orderly

hearing

.

A couple of rules that we would like to follow

this evening are as follows

:

We would like to limit speakers' time to ten (10)

minutes apiece , since we have about thirteen ( 13) , fourteen

(14) or fifteen (15) speakers. If you can keep it under ten

(10) minutes, that would be appreciated.

I will call names as I have them on the list and

when I have finished the list, I will call and see i f there

is anyone else in the audience that would like to give a

statement.

I would like to emphasize that we would appreciate

your using the podium whenever you give comments because we

have a microphone there and that ' s the only way that we

can record your statements and include those statements in

the Final EIS. If you speak from the audience, we may not

be able to get the statements on the record.

When you come up to the podium, we would appreciate

it if you would first state your name before you initiate

your comments. Are there any questions on how we will

proceed with the hearing?

(No response)

If not , I will call the first speaker. Is Lois

Becker here? Yes, sir?

MEMBER OF THE AUDIENCE: I would like to ask you,

would it be possible — is there provision for smoking in

the room and if not, could we make some decision on that?

I see no ashtrays. I prefer that there not be smoking if

that's not a hardship on somebody.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: I don't think we're going to

have a very long hearing . We can probably postpone smoking

until later on. Is Lois Becker here? Yes, sir.

MR. JIM BECKER: Can I substitute for her?

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: I suppose that would be

okay.

MR. BECKER: Okay, I'm slightly hoarse, but I

should make a reasonable substitute . My name is Jim Becker

and I live in Tempe. I first want to compliment the BLM for

the great job they've done in pulling together the great

amount of rather objective material that's included in the

Draft EIS.

I read through it, not extremely thoroughly, but I

did not find the word "diversity" anyplace in the document

and I do believe that it's a rather important concept and

falls under multiple use, which obviously, this land is

intended for

.

Specifically, I notice that certain species would

very probably disappear from the area and as I read the

document, these species would disappear because there would

not be adequate nesting sites.

If it would be possible, I would like to request

that the final plan would include protection for trees, so

that nesting sites could be provided. Protection might be

provided by fencing. I notice that you will do some fencing,

provide water and other provisions for cattle and wildlife

and it's possible that this added fencing could be included

to protect trees, specifically for raptor nesting.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you for your comments.

Is Scott Terrill here?

MR. TERRILL: I appreciate the opportunity to make

a few brief statements. I also want to compliment you on a

good and thorough job on the EIS. It's a rough thing to put

together. And I think you were objective in it, also.

My name is Scott Terrill and I'm a graduate student

in the Department of Zoology at Arizona State. My primary

concern is with the handling of the management of the riparia

ecosystems in the area.

I think that the proposed action is good as far as
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most of the wildlife issues addressed and perhaps balancing

the grazing, also. However, riparian ecosystems, I'm sure

that you're becoming aware or are already aware of, are a

very rare item in the southwest and are important for not

only a few primary species like black hawks, but for a whole

range of organisms in the ecosystems that are highly confined

to each ecosystem.

I think that if you could somehow put into your

proposed action some riparian protection, including

regeneration, maybe for a limited amount of time, could be

determined to bring regeneration about. If you could

implicate that into the proposed action, that would be a

good, positive thing to do.

I didn't see any cost-benefit ratio as far as some

of the riparian — saving some of the riparian areas or

fencing off certain riparian areas. Are they in there? Did

I miss them? I mean, you have certain alternatives and you

have cost differences and perhaps, looking at cost

differences, grazing as opposed to non-grazing, including

fencing, would be a thing to put into your Final EIS.

So I think, just briefly to close, that to live

up to the responsibility that you state under the BUf Code

6740, that you do have responsibility and that riparian is an

important component to be considered as manageable in your

P-l
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areas and that the best management would be restoration and

regeneration of the habitats.

Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN i Thank you. Did you have a

comment/ Jim?

MR. CRISP i You asked a question about cost-benefit

analysis —

MR. TERRILLl Yes.

MR. CRISP. -- and I'd -- If it's all right, I'd

like to answer that. Our handling of benefit-cost analysis

is somewhat narrow at the present time. There Is an attempt

to Incorporate into that benefits derived from as many

resources as possible and according to our Economist, the

state of the art in bringing In benefits that accrue, say,

to wildlife resources and certain kinds of recreation

resources are really very difficult, if not impossible, to

address. So these are not really reflected in those figures

that we quote in Chapter 4.

MR. TERRILL: Okay, I understand that.

MR. CRISP: We would like to develop the methodology

and there are people who are playing with that now in the

Forest Service and in BLM, but until something concrete and

acceptable is derived, we may not have hard figures.

However, we will try to consider those, obviously, in the

final decision without the rigorous benefit-cost ratio.

MR. TERRILL: Okay. Thanks.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Is Dr. Thomas Danielsen

here?

(No response)

Ken Asplund?

DR. ASPLUND: My name is Kenneth' Asplund and I

live in Prescott, Arizona. I first moved to Arizona in 1961

and I have been in Prescott since 1974.

I have a doctorate in biology with an emphasis in

ecology from UCLA and I have been teaching in the field of

environmental studies since graduate school in 1968. I've

participated in a number of projects that specifically focus

on the nature of, primarily, riparian communities in this

State. I've been through much of the area in question. I've

been through most of the Verde and East Verde. I've been

the length of Burro Creek, Trout Creek, much of the Sandy

River and I think that I must have to say I think I've

seen samples of most of the kinds of riparian habitat in the

state. Also, I would like to speak as an elected City

Councilman. I was elected there and have served now for

almost three (3) years and I was elected on the platform --

or with the principle that I wished to support a conservative

approach to our environment and also a healthy economic
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growth. I believe that our quality of life depends on given

certain economic opportunities, we must also have that

environment that makes the place worth living in, outside of

our businesses and our other enterprises.

I think that I'd like to also repeat that I've

been very much impressed with the work and attention that

has gone into this report and I was really pleased to see

the effort made to limit grazing to fifty (50%) percent of

the annual yield of key species. I think that's an excellent

principle. I think that — I'm not sure that that is going

to be adequate in the long run. After all, we have our

desert species really — have ways of really dealing with

drought and when drought comes by , they don' t tolerate

grazing very much and nature — the animal will leave the

area very often when there's drought and we do not have that

opportunity to have our grazing animals leave the area.

I recognize that you have made some allowances for

or adjustments in time of drought. I just wanted to say that

I'm not sure that that is adequate. I respect that you have

made that step in that direction, based upon respective

research in the field. And I think that was commendable.

I would like to spend some comments — or make some

comments concerning the riparian habitats. We certainly see

those habitats, not only in terms of their natural history,
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only in terms of their wildlife, but in terms of one of the

most, if not the most endangered habitats in Arizona. It

also gets some very heavy use from grazing and I think, that

riparian habitats deserve, perhaps, extraoridinary measures,

because I feel that they are in a rather critical point in

their history, the way they are by and large being used at

this time; as you already realize many species are not

reproducing. Even -- especially, rather, our cottonwoods —

even they, in the long run, would be ultimately threatened

if the grazing were allowed to continue because of failure

of replacement — or recruitment into the reproducing

populations.

So I feel that your wildlife enhancement plan

deserves stronger attention.

I can appreciate that also a few other points on

the wildlife enhancement. I have also been on the mesas

around the Burro Creek drainage and I am sure many of you

realize that the basalt weathers into a clay, as will many

stuck four-wheel drive operators will testify to. I am

pleased to see the concept of wildlife enhancement applied

to those mesa tops, because I believe that -- and I did not

see an analysis of this in your report here, but I believe

that revegetation of the clay mesa tops may very well affect

the perculation rate of water into the basalt aquifers that
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feed Burro Creek and that will augment its year-'round flow

and will perhaps control its annual flooding , followed by

subsequent low- flow rate.

Lastly -- or another small point. And I know it's

going to affect some people one way and others another , and

that's on the burro controversy. I respect the evidence

that, yes, there was some species like a burro during the

Ice Ages. Unfortunately, the burro has had a history of

domestication and its behavior surely is not like that of

the old fossil. I'd suggest that the best way to deal with

the burro management is with extreme control. My personal

opinion is that the burro should be reduced to their minimum

numbers and kept at a low level for, perhaps , primarily its

historical and cultural value.

Now, I can appreciate that when it comes to wild-

life enhancement , this is the most , perhaps , controversial

way to go about this and I understand that the proposed plan

may parallel in some ways the results of the wildlife

enhancement. I would point out, though, that -- I think that

most of us reali ze that we have had an extraordinary

history in this state of overgrazing and it isn't a question

of, do we eliminate cattle, but we are faced with what do we

do now, already faced with a hundred (100) years of mal-

treatment of the landscape.
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We've all been paying for overgrazing. Hard

figures are difficult to come by, but you can be dead certain

that we as taxpayers have been paying for overgrazing that

has been filling in our basins, our lakes and silting in our

streams and causing
, perhaps , more extraordinary flooding in

the Phoenix area and more demand for dams than we would have

had if we had had proper grazing in the uplands to begin with

in this part of the century.

We see those patterns and now we 're at a situation

where our most endangered habitats are about to become

terminal cases if we do not take courageous steps now. I

think that it is at the point where it is almost irresponsibly

for any government agency to continue to abuse the land or

to aid and abet the abuse of the land that has happened in

the past. And again, I commend you for beginning this

process

.

The more we delay a change of this sort, the more

cost we're going to encounter for the problems of watershed

management and for restoration, so if we take our steps now

-- or if we wait, rather, perhaps we're going to have to

spend more money in our restoration program. We're going

to have to have nurseries in every canyon to start growing

cottonwood trees to replant. But if we do it now while

nature has a little capacity left to help us out, just for
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the asking, now is the time to do it.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you for your comments

Has Dr. Thomas Danielsen come into the room?

DR. DANIELSEN: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Would you like to give your

comments now?

DR. DANIELSEN: I think I might pass until later,

if that would be all right?

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Fine. Is Beth Medrano

here?

MS. MEDRANO: My name is Beth Medrano and I live

in Phoenix. I think tonight you're going to hear many

comments spoken in many ways from many backgrounds and many

of them will say the same thing.

We think this area and the riparian areas in it

are very special. I assume that at least some of you have

television sets and you may have seen the commercial where

the girl shows us her beautiful heair and says , I color my

hair with this product. It costs a little bit more, but

I'm worth it. And basically, I think that's what we're tryin

to say, too. We're not naive about how much this is going

to cost, but we think these riparian areas are very special

and we think they're worth it.

Tonight, I would like to speak on behalf of the

33



17

ovtr twenty-six hundred (2,600) members of the Grand Canyon

Chapter of the Sierra Club. They're going to be sending in

aome written cossaants in the mail in the following week. I

ta juet going to highlight a small part of it and try tg put

soma of it in my own words.

Our Chapter has participated whenever public input

waa Bought in the planning process now under way in the

Hualapai -Aquarius Planning Unit. This area contains out-

standing scenery and recreation opportunities and some of

the finest desert wilderness In the West.

Most importantly, the Planning Area represents

the most diverse biotic area of its size on the Public Lands

in Arizona. The wildlife inventory identified twenty-five

(25) habitat types and over three hundred ninety (390)

wildlife species. Thia very special land deserves very

special protection.

The Draft Grazing. Environmental Impact Statement

indicates that the proposed action will not reverse the

deteriorating condition of the riparian areas contained in

this planning area. Quoting from page 79, "The trend is

currently 50% static and 50% downward." -- end of quote. And

this refers to riparian areas which have already been

seriously damaged by livestock use. We are dismayed to find '

that almost all of the MFP-1 wildlife recommendations
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affecting riparian areas had been eliminated from the

proposed action, riparian areas which represent only a

minute portion of the planning area and are by far the most

critical to wildlife protection.

As you have already heard tonight, the threatened

black hawk , endangered eagle and the zone- tailed hawk all

utilize the riparian areas of the planning area, yet their

success is severely limited by the fact that livestock and

burros are completely eliminating establishment of cotton-

woods , willows and ash along the watercoarse. We cannot

endorse this plan which fails to come to grips with the

most critical problem facing BLM, the accelerating destructioi

of the very heart of the planning area, its ri pari an resource

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. We sincerely

apologize for the noise behind us. Maybe I can emphasize

that the important thing is that your comments are recorded

by the machinery and not necessarily heard so well by the

rest of us, so I think that our efforts — (music begins

playing) — why don't you go see about it? (Jim Crisp departs)

Let ' s continue anyway. Is Jerry Nelson here?

MEMB ER OF THE AUDIENCE: No.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Jerry Nelson is not here?

MR. NELSON: Yes. My name is Jerry Nelson and I

represent the Palo Verde Group of the Sierra Club which is
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baaed here in the Phoenix area. The Burro Creek Watershed

is one of the most valuable wildlife resources in Arizona.

However, like other riparian areas in the planning unit,

it is seriously deteriorated and producing plant growth at

a rate far below its potential.

During the wet season of the two (2) previous

years, our members have witnessed first-hand the elimination

of Cottonwood and willow seedlings which sprouted along the

Burro Creek watercoarse. Ample evidence exists to indicate

that the proposed action will not remedy the habitat

deterioration which may result in the loss of sensitive and

endangered species from the planning unit.

Therefore, we urge BLM to implement the alternative

which would eliminate livestock from these riparian areas

and allow for the dramatic recovery described in the wild-

life enhancement alternative. Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN t Thank you. Is Cindy Edwards

here?

MS. EDWARDSi I'm Cindy Edwards from Phoenix. I'd

like to also compliment BLM on their work to write this Draft

EIS, compliment you on the inventories that were taken and

the large amount of information that was gathered.

I think that it is good that in your Draft EIS

you've proposed to reduce livestock numbers so that useful

P-2
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forage production and plant cover are increased and range

conditions improved.

I also would like to compliment you for allocating

forage to big game, also so that mean annual utilization won'

exceed an average of fifty (50%) percent. And I also would

like to compliment you for your effort to reduce the burro

population by eighty-four (84%) percent. I think that's

very necessary

.

I've got several problems with the proposed plan,

like most other comments that have been said tonight. You

have admitted that under your proposed plan, all the riparian

areas would continue to degrade. In Chapter one, in your

list of specific objectives for the EIS, you state that you

want to improve and protect riparian communities and in

Chapter Two, under Measures for Resource Protection and

Enhancement, you list the only measure that you may take to

improve riparian communities as supplemental planting of

broadleaf trees, but you really didn't state very clearly if

you were going to do this and it's not enough. We need

selected areas to be fenced from livestock grazing for longer

periods of time to also allow for natural reproduction.

Okay, you also admit that major long-term improvement

is prevented by heavy livestock use and propose that wildlife

would probably bear the major burden from the abuse of the
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riparian areas — black hawk, bald eagle and zone-tailed

hatffcft declining in population possibly, as you admit in the

&T*ft tlS , that the black hawks may be gone in twenty (20)

years.

You also -- in Chapter 4, you mention a fence

design where you may do this, stating that you want to

route fences around the riparian habitat so that some areas

are used and others are not, at certain times of the year.

Yet, under this, you still admit that this method would not

provide for significant riparian recovery.

Under your Unavoidable Adverse Impacts you state

that "un fenced spring and riparian habitats would remain in

unsatisfactory condition." But I don't feel that this is

an unavoidable impact. We would like to see some positive

action to mitigate the destruction of riparian habitat.

Also, in your Final EIS, I would like to see —

maybe I just missed it -- make it a little bit more clear.

All the additional fencing that's going to be done to

implement your proposed plan, I'd like to see that all

fences are modified to allow for safe wildlife passage.

That's all.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. Is Robert Barsch

here?

MR. BARSCH: My name is Bob Barsch. I think Cindy*

P-3

P-6

P-4

P-5

P-7

comments are relevant to — or should I say that for the

Wildlife Society — Cindy and I are both members of the

Wildlife Society and I think you can take her comments, which

would probably be more apropos to — she's had a more in-

depth study of it than I have.

However, I did go over it briefly and I have a

few comments. Again, it's pretty glaring, I think, in the

proposed alternative that the riparian areas are going to be

impacted unfavorably and the multiple-use concept doesn't

seem like a very worthy objective. Perhaps fencing of some

of these areas, or long-term rotational grazing systems that

would allow the cottonwoods and willows and ash trees to

grow to a point where browsing by cattle, primarily, will not

kill the plants -- maybe this would be an alternative.

I had some other — these, I don't think -- these

are more personal here and they don't really relate to the

Wildlife Society, or comments that the Wildlife Society might

make. I have a question about soil erosion under the pro-

posed alternative and the question is, is this really going

to stop soil erosion to a point where you reach a stable

situation, or is it just going to slow down the rate of

soil erosion that is occurring on the area? And I think that

once you start losing the soil, you start losing the

productivity of the land and this is, I guess, as any
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biologist or geologist or farmer or anybody that really has

any feel for the land at all knows that's the most basic

question. So I would like to see that question addressed

and answered. Or perhaps, if it's not known, which is

probable, it should at least be monitored.

Another I noticed that on page 8 1 , you mention that

sixty (60 ) water developments -- new developments , I suppose

-- will be implemented and the effect of this would be to

distribute livestock grazing into some areas that are now

lightly grazed and perhaps some that are very lightly grazed.

And of course, this will help some areas, but I'd like to

point out that there are species of wildlife in the state

that primarily exist because they're far from water. And

I'm sure this occurs for certain plant species that are rare

.

And there are a number of species in the state --

any state -- I mean, any -- a lot of the species we have

are not for rugged terrain and distances from water that

these might have been eliminated . They would have been.

You also address fire in your Draft EIS and I think

what you said was that with more fuel produced with re-

strictive grazing that there would be more wildfire and what

I really would like to see is instead of the BLM duplicating

the Forest Service syndrome of a Smokey Bear concept, is that

if you would adapt early -- a let-burn policy for all

P-7
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habitats above a desert scrub. I don't think you have a lot

of developments up in the Hualapai and so I think that would

probably be a good idea.

At the same time -- well, I'll mention something

else: What we could do with that extra money, that's not

wasted . The other thing I want to mention is that I want to

compliment you on the idea of reducing the burros on the

area. It's my understanding that you're required by law to

keep it at a certain level, the level that it was at when the

wild horse and burro law went into effect. And so if,

certainly, that is your mandate, then it would be well to

do that. And I would compliment you on that.

And the other thing, I think, is an administrative

problem that the BLM has. And there's going to be a lot of

people who disagree with me on this, but I think that most

of the ranchers in the area — most ranchers are not really

against good range conditions and they are not really against

having grass up to the bellies of their cattle and all that

kind of thing. But what they're really interested in is

money. They're interested in economic survival and these

are difficult times and I do not really understand why,

since we're already subsidizing this operation, that some

monies are not laid aside to help these people get through

this and I do not see why the nation as a whole does not —
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does not take the responsibility for what we have allowed to

happen. And it was not really these individuals that are

any more responsible, you know, than our forefathers of the

attitudes of fifty years ago. And so instead of -- and I'm

going to say, wasting money on fire -- fighting fires, which

are millions of dollars, literally, are wasted on that every

year, that some of these monies -- I know that this is maybe

an administrative impossibility, but in fact, I think it is

a very good idea, in my opinion and that we should help some

of these people get through this and I think that this is

what — if we helped them do this, if we could in any way,

through some legislative action or whatever, it would help

us all to come together and to grips with this problem,

which is really a national problem and the individuals out

there on the ranches should not be saddled with it whole —

you^know -- a hundred percent.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. Is Scott Burge

here?

MR. BURGE: My name is Scott Burge. I'm

representing the Maricopa Audubon Society tonight. The

Maricopa Audubon Society, whose primary pursuit is the

protection of riparian areas, would like to make some

comments on the proposed action, but first, we would like to

compliment the Bureau of Land Management on many of the
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things that they have put in here, including rolling back

some of the grazing levels, particularly reduction of the

burro herds are among them, too.

Now, the Maricopa Audubon Society is quite pleased

with the beginning of this EIS and on page 55, they ex toll

quite eloquently the beauty of riparian areas and even taking

a quote; "Regardless of the species, riparian vegetation is

the most valuable wildlife habitat in Arizona." And when I

was reading this on page 55, I was quite happy. Then, upon

page 59, came the knife in the ribs, so to speak, with the

fact that black hawk populations will remain the same in the

short term. In the long term, black hawk habitat and

populations will begin a sharp decline.

And there is — well, as you can see, most of the

people's concern is here. The Maricopa Audubon Society is

concerned about the riparian areas and the productivity of

those areas for birds, mammals and what have you, in terms

of wildlife. We are not particularly interested in getting

the ranchers off the land. We have in our past, taken many

ranchers to court. In fact, we have a suit against -- had a

suit against the Tonto National Forest, in which we said

they were not fulfilling their obligation to the Endangered

Species Act. Whereupon, the Tonto National Forest called

together ranchers and after, I would say, a few brief
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meetings, the ranchers, the Audubon Society and indeed, even

the Arizona Cattlegrowers ' Association came to an agreement

on the fact that there was a way of bringing back the

riparian area, which the cattlegrowers would not find too

offensive and the Audubon Society and people concerned about

riparian areas would find adequate.

In other words, we do not believe that all that it

is really necessary to kick the rancher off the land. What

we do think is that there are some innovative and imaginary

techniques to get the trees far enough into the air so the

cattle can't graze them. That's our problem, that when --

from the moment those seedlings go in, until they get ten

or fifteen feet, they are there for the cattle to eat. Once

above that height, they have no problem and so, I think what

the Audubon Society is trying to say in the nicest way we

can is that we're not against the grazing. We're only

against the overgrazing when those trees are on their way up,

Once they are up, you can leave the cattle back.

I hope that the BLM can talk to the Forest Service

and to the Arizona Cattlegrowers' Association and the

ranchers who are affected in the Tonto and to find out if,

in fact, cattle grazing and riparian areas cannot be both

managed side by side. Thank you very much.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. Sue Monroe.
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MS. MONROE: I'm Susan Monroe. I am a biologist

and environmental consultant and I was a participant as a

wildlife representative in the URA and MFP, Step 2 Public

Workshops concerning the Hualapai-Aquarius Planning Unit.

Throughout those workshops , the importance and

sensitivity of riparian systems, especially Burro Creek,

were emphasized by the participants.

Paraphrasing from a BLM synopsis of the MFP, Step

2 Workshops which were in held in Kingman about a year ago,

it was -- the participants there recommended that, first of

all, fencing be implemented along the — or fencing off

riparian vegetation be implemented to allow for recovery of

the riparian zones. And secondly, that grazing be eliminated

in the Burro Creek Allotment, since the Allotment is com-

paritively small, with a small cattle heard and since all

the land within the Allotment is publicly owned, with only a

small part suitable to grazing. And the participants said

that such elimination would protect the important riparian

vegetation on Burro Creek.

I was surprised to note that neither of these

recommendations were implemented or recommended in the

proposed alternative. In fact, the Environmental Impact

Statement states that with the proposed alternative, number

one, the riparian vegetation — or the riparian habitat
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quality would not improve, due to heavy grazing and the

dependent wildlife populations would start to decline.

Number two, that the riparian habitat of federally

endangered bald eagles would decline in productivity and bald

eagles would cease to winter in the Environmental Impact

Statement area.

Number three, that in the long term, the State

threatened black hawk populations would be nearly eliminated

from the EIS area.

Number four, that in the long term, state-s-listed

zone-tailed hawks would decline as suitable nest trees

became scarce.

And number five , that the proposed action alone

would not meet BLM's objectives for protection and improve-

ment of riparian habitat and nor would I think it would

meet the Executive Order.

The riparian vegetation in general has been

documented to be the most productive and the roost sensitive

habitats ofthe North American habitats. The Wildlife MFP,

Step 1 for this unit identifies the riparian systems within

this unit as the most productive habitat in this unit.

The Burro Creek area within the planning unit is

especially productive and sensitive to cattle pressures. In

October, 19 79, the BLM report states that on Burro Creek
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P-9

30

many of these adverse overgrazing impacts are noticeable

.

Regeneration of the corridor forest is nonexistent and all

but isolated segments of upper reaches of Francis, Conger

and Pine Creeks, despite the dispersal, germination and

initial growth of seedlings throughout the drainage. Grazing

and trampling have prevented establishment.

So the Burro Creek area and especially the Burro

Creek Allotment is documented as a very productive riparian

area. It contains the largest known concentration of

wintering endangered bald eagles in the western part of the

state. It contains a significant number of nesting black

hawks, as well as several nesting zone-tailed hawks. It also

contains productive native fisheries

.

Burro Creek was also nominated as an ACEC , which I

didn't see reference to in this EIS and I would be curious as

to what happened to that nomination, because that further

documents the fact that Burro Creek is a very sensitive and

special area.

So first of all, it appears that the sensitivity

and importance of the riparian areas , especially Burro Creek

,

were not covered as completely as they could be in the

Environmental Impact Statement. It also appears that they

were not given due consideration in the decision-making

process in coming up with the proposed action.
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I would like to see that in the Final EIS that the

riparian mitigation measures outlined on page 126 be very

specific, state as to which areas are going to be fenced,

instead of saying things like "riparian pastures could be

implemented'*, say where they are going to be implemented.

And also state specifically and implement plot — cottonwood

plot fencing.

I would also like to see that the proposed action

for the Burro Creek Allotment be changed to incorporate the

wildlife enhancement alternative as the proposed plan, which

would be a ninety (90%) percent reduction in the cattle

allotment. Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. Dr. Danielsen

are you prepared at this time?

DR. DANIELSEN: I'm Tom Danielsen. What I have to

say is just in general. So many people have said so many

things eloquently here. I would just like to go on record

to say that I am in favor of reducing the cattle, reducing

the burros and perhaps, even going further, establishing

areas that are almost benchmarks, as it were, and as large

areas as could be -- just large natural areas that could be

used as benchmarks to see what is actually happening in the

range area, that you could establish large areas where it

would be kind of a measuring stick, as it were, so that you

P-10
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have some means of measuring what the impacts actually are

,

rather than just kind of eye-balling it.

It appears to me that the Impact Statement is

overwhelmingly — that the evidence is overwhelmingly in

favor of reducing the populations and I 'm certainly in favor

of that. Lord knows, we need that. Erosion, as everyone

knows, is terrible. I think that this is a step in the

right direction and I wholeheartedly support what you are

doing. That's all I have to say.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. Is Steve

Johnson here?

MR. JOHNSON: My name is Steve Johnson. I'm the

Southwest Rep of Defenders of Wildlife.

It states in the Environmental Impact Statement

that there's very little trend data for wildlife and many

of the interactions are little known and not understood.

That ' s certainly true.

However, you can look at some species and gain

some valuable inferences about probable conditions of other

species. Of all the species of wildlife in the Hualapai-

Aquarius that I can think of that demands very little to

live its life — I can think of nothing, no animal more

undemanding than the desert tortoise. He doesn't ask very

much. He sleeps over half the year -- hibernates. He needs

.37



33

a little ephemeral vegetation when he comes out, so he can

gain the energy to reproduce and that ' s about it.

Well, when the desert tortoise is in trouble -- and

it is — what about the rest of the wildlife, whose needs

are far more demanding and whose lives are led far more

intensely, to say the least?

As Southwest Rep for Defenders, I'm here to speak

briefly for the remnants of wildlife that still survive,

still manage to eke out an existence in an area devoted for

decades — perhaps, a hundred (100) years in this area --

almost solely to the needs, real and imagined, of the rancher

A more lengthy written comment will soon be mailed to the

State offic*.

BLM devotes nearly all of its land to grazing and

the public has a right to ask that an activity that is ever

present be so controlled that it allows other public values

to prosper also — not just that they survive, but prosper.

In my opinion, the proposed alternative does not

do this adequately. The most glaring lack in the proposed

alternative is the treatment of the riparian areas, as has

been brought up here again and again.

Many references can be found throughout the Draft

to tell of the importance of the riparian zone, but the

proposed alternative does not reflect such awareness . It was P-ll |
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stated that the management techniques planned for the area

will allow increase of herbaceous vegetation in these zones,

but the all-important cottonwood, willow and ash trees will

continue to deteriorate.

Elsewhere, the Draft states that without such woody

plant cover, many species would cease to exist. Aravaipa

Canyon up near Tucson, or north of Tucson, is a BLM primitive

area and when Defenders of Wildlife entered into that area,

purchasing the land that the Nature Conservancy had previousl

purchased at each end of the Aravaipa, you could see the

"Primitive Area" sign. Walking up the creek, you could see

that sign for about a third of a mile before you got there.

That was when cattle were in the bottom of Aravaipa. Since

we have taken over Aravaipa, those small areas, the State

grazing leases that are utilized in the bottom of the canyon

are no longer used for cattle. Cattle are excluded from the

bottom now for about four (4) or five (5) years. I was in

there about two (2) weeks ago and saw one (1) bull in the

area , which I reported and presumably it's out now.

But anyway, you can't see that sign anymore. The

sign is now hidden with cottonwoods about four (4") inches

in diameter already. They were there, trying to come up,

but the cattle wouldn't let them.

I recommend that the BLM write its Final
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Environmental Impact Statement in such a way that all of

the riparian habitat area be fenced off from both cattle and

burros, if this is possible. The entire riparian area

amounts to less than one (1%) percent of the area, but as

the Draft repeatedly states , its importance goes far beyond

that small percentage

.

Since all of the Hualapai-Aquarius Planning Area

is in an arid area, BLM needs to more adequately allow for

this reality. In such an area , drought is not an emergency

.

It's a normal condition. I don't know how many times I've

talked to a rancher who has pointed out his fenceline to me

and for some reason , the range stopped right at the fenceline

There's a drought on his side, but on the other side, there's

no drought.

Drought is always there and if you look at it —

look at any native plant or animal, their body is a mirror

of this reality they face every day of their lives. When

you add a large, one thousand pound herivore to such an area,

something has to jO, because there's nothing out there that

is empty . There are no empty niches . You add an animal

that needs eight hundred (800) pounds of air dried forage

per month to an area that's already in bad shape , there

isn't any way that you're not going to affect wildlife. And

when conditions get dry, as they normally are — they get

P-ll
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even drier -- the cow is fed supplementally. Then it does

even more damage , because it stays out there — he or she or

it — stays out there and eats when the plants are in their

lowest ebb, taking the elabprate root systems , the drought

-

deciduous leaves , spines, growth-inhibitor coatings on the

seeds do little good when such self -protective mechanisms

are short-circuited by the presence of too many cattle

.

In much of the area, in fact, any cattle may be

too many. I think this is a fact that has to be faced if

the public demands are to meet all the demands that we are

placing on them now.

Accordingly, Defenders of Wi Id life supports the

wildlife enhancement alternative, since it comes closest, we

believe, to a politally realistic solution. I don't think

anytime soon we'll see the alternative of no cattle grazing

adopted. Given the reality of a hundred (100) years of

grazing abuse, confining livestock use to forty (40%) percent

of key species is not asking too much. It is time — indeed

past time, that the western rancher on such arid lands has

an influence that is proportionate to his economic contri-

bution to society. If his lifestyle can survive when all

other public values are retained on the land, fine. If it

cannot , so be it

.

Since FLPMA was passed in 1976, BLM has gone far
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toward finally managing public lands for the public and

getting out of the lifestyle and maintenance business. The

Hualapai-Aquarius Draft is the most lucid and frank BLM

grating document that I have yet read and I compliment the

people who prepared it.

There is much about which to be encouraged, but

yet, much remains to be done. Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you for your comments

Is Bob Ohmart here?

MR. OHMART; Thank you, Mr. Crisp, Mr. Barker,

Mr. Taylor, Mr. Swan. I appreciate the "opportunity to speak

to you tonight and would like to comment on the EIS, as

others have. I find the EIS relatively well-written. I

applaude the efforts of BLM to reduce the burro population

by eighty-four (84%) percent. I, myself, would rather see

it over a hundred (100%) percent removal and areas established

for burro appreciation which are accessable by the public

,

such as Alamo Lake and areas such as this. I think the burro

is devastating to our desert environment and certainly

destroying many of the wi Id life values that we appreciate

out there.

The EIS is remiss in addressing riparian habitats

and the value of riparian habitats. Gentlemen , I would

submit to you that less than one (1%) percent of the total

vegetation in desert environments is composed of riparian

habitats. Yet, greater than sixty (60%) percent of the

wildlife in these arid habitats are dependent and obligate

to riparian habitats themselves. Another fifteen (15%)

percent or more are facaltative to riparian habitats. So of

the hundred (100%) of the wildlife out there, eighty (80%)

plus are dependent on riparian habitats and they represent

less than one (1%) of the total arid habitat- So we're

talking about a habitat that is invaluable. In fact, it

itself should probably should be considered endangered.

Domestic livestock grazing has reduced, degradated and

deteriorated this habitat to the point of where we no longer

have regeneration of riparian species -- trees, shrubs and

the like.

The EIS casually addresses revegetation. Gentlemen

we are in the process of revegetating areas on the Colorado

River. It is expensive, far more expensive than you can

believe. It is much cheaper to let Mother Nature do it

herself and I assure you that if you get into revegetation

and it is a successful operation, it will cost you far more

than Mother Nature will impose herself, simply by removing

a few domestic livestock.

The basic problem is that domestic livestock

concentrate in the riparian habitat because it provides shade
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and water and forage for about nine (9) months of the year.

Consequently, the riparian vegetation is decimated during

this nine (9) months period , as cattle concentrate in the

areas. We must — and I urge you -- protect these valuable

habitats. Otherwise, I fear you will be back at point zero.

The Final EIS must address this problem. BLM

certainly has the data. I'm fully aware of the people who

have collected the data. I'm fully aware of the value and

quantity and competence of those data. They simply are not

addressed in the EIS -- the Draft EIS.

Without relief from grazing pressure in these

areas, we will continue to see degradation, as you candidly

admit in the EIS . Also, without adequate protection of the

watershed , we wi 11 see greater amounts of runoff during

precipitation; we will see heavy soil erosion and we will

see greater destruction to the remaining riparian habitat

that still exists out there today

.

Even small trees six (6') to eight (8 1
) feet tall

will be walked down by cattle and devoured by them. So we've

got to have enough protection to allow the vegetation to

get to a height to sustain itself and not be grazed back to

oblivion.

Therefore , I plead with you: Do not overlook this

invaluable resource. Address it and help protect it.

P-12
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Otherwise, I feel you w,ill suffer from environmental wrath.

In the Final EIS, address it and certainly, in the habitat

management plans. Thank you very much.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Thank you. I have gone

through the list of speakers who signed in. I would at this

time like to ask if there is anyone in the audience who

would like to give a statement or give a comment of any kind.

Come on forward and state your name.

MR. KEN ROSENBERG: My name is Ken Rosenberg and

I live in Tempe. I want to commend the BLM for a very

objective and honest EIS. However, what bothers me most is

that they honestly state that the -- probably the most unique

and critical natural resource under their jurisdiction in

this planning unit — mainly, the riparian habitat -- is

essentially written off in their recommended and proposed

action.

Rather than reiterate what so many people have

said here tonight concerning the value of riparian habitat

I just want to address the question again of the immediacy

of protecting this habitat now. If we consider the choice

we have of taking direct action to protect these riparian

areas, or to continue to allow livestock grazing in these

areas and then look ahead so many years down the road

,

assuming that we do not have all the knowledge necessary
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right now to make the proper decision, but we have to make

one, if we allow for the protection of these areas and

allow for the regeneration or restoration of these riparian

habitats now, there is a very good chance somewhere down the

line that these habitats will no longer be endangered and

some sort of controlled livestock grazing at some level

would be allowable in a much more healthy riparian habitat

in the future.

However, if we decide right now not to protect thes^

areas now and allow the continuation of grazing, so many

years down the line we are not going to have that choice

once again, if we realize we've made the wrong decision,

because there won't be any riparian habitat once these trees

die and there won't be the regeneration and the wildlife

species that are dependent and the people who enjoy the use

of these riparian areas will not have that choice and it will

be solely an area devoted to cattle grazing at that time.

Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN; Thank you. Is there anyone

else in the audience who would like to- make a statement at

this time? please state your name.

MR. ANDY LORENZY: My name is Andy Lorenzy and I'm

a graduate student in zoology at ASU also. And I would like

to go on record as supporting the majority of comments in

regards to BLM more directly assessing the impact to riparian

areas.

On a more encouraging note, in the report itself

on pages 125 and 126, the BLM mentions in Mitigation Measures

alternative grazing systems which can be looked at in greater

depth, these being rest rotation systems involving a longer

rest for the riparian areas, possibly a deferred rotation

system where, at a particular time of the year in a

particular pasture containing a valuable riparian area may

be removed from grazing at this time.

The Forest Service has done some work in terms of

rest rotation and benefits to riparian areas along these

lines. There's a number of people in the Tonto National

Forest I've had personal contact with and there's been some

encouraging results using these rest rotation systems.

Clark Martin' • study, which is acknowledged in here deals

specifically with cattle as "wild animals", in quotations,

and seeks to learn how these cows behave as an animal and in

doing this, they find there is seasonal movements with cattle

in their use of riparian areas. If this can more specif icall ?

be delineated, there may be a way in which we can, quote,

"graze" the land and protect the riparian areas.

I think more attention to this integration with

Forest Service personnel and possibly even the State Lands
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Department may get some really desirable results. Thank

you.

HEARING OFFICER SHAN: Thank you. Is there anybody

else in the audience who would like to give a statement at

this time?

(No response)

Do you want to give an additional comment at this

time?

MR. JIM BECKER: If I might?

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: If you'll keep it short,

sure.

MR. BECKER; Very short. In response to a question

by Scott Terrill about wildlife values, you responded that

it was very difficult to assign dollar values for inclusion

in a benefit-cost statement.

However, he indicates that these values should be

looked at, even though they're not subject to dollar values

immediately.

The comments by Mr. Asplund, particularly, about

the impact of erosion up in there brings to mind the fact

that the cost of erosion have been rather considerably

documented. The damage done in the highlands is something

that we're all paying for now. Certainly, at Phoenix through

the flood-drought cycle. And to permit continued erosion
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anywhere would seem to be an objective that would not be

consistent with appropriate management of public lands.

Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Just for the record, your

name is Jim Becker?

MR. BECKER: Jim Becker, yes.

HEARING OFFICER SWAN: Any other comments? If

there are no additional comments, we will close the hearing.

This is your last chance.

(No response)

All right, then, I am going to declare the hearing

closed at this time. Thank you for your attendance.

(Whereupon, the hearing in the above-entitled

matter was closed at approximately 9:00

o'clock, p.m.)
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Photo by Todd Glasenapp

Dr. Carl Tomhoff of Prescott was the first to speak

at the Kingman hearing. He voiced concern over the

condition of riparian habitats impacted by grazing.

Photo by Todd Glasenapp

Stewart Anderson, rancher and chairman of the Phoenix District Multiple-Use

Advisory Board, presents testimony at the Kingman hearing. He challenged some
of the basic policies used in formulating BLM's rangeland management proposal.
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WRITTEN COMMENTS

Written comments received on the draft EIS have been reproduced on the pages that follow.

Specific comments that pertain to the adequacy of the draft EIS have been identified by number.

BLM's responses to those comments follow each letter and are identified by corresponding numbers.

BLM expresses its thanks to those who took time to review the draft study and to submit com-
ments on the analysis or the proposal.

The following agencies, organizations, and individuals submitted written comments:

Letter

No.

1 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service — Regional Director

2 Advisory Council on Historic Preservation

3 Byner Cattle Company
4 National Council of Public Land Users

5 Arizona Department of Health Services

6 Arizona State University

7 Water and Power Resources Service (U.S. Bureau of Reclamation)

8 Northern Arizona Audubon Society

9 Institute for Raptor Studies

10 U.S. Geological Survey

1

1

Wildlife Management Institute

12 Heritage Conservation and Recreation Service

13 Ed Kellis

14 The Desert Tortoise Council

15 University of Arizona

16 Four Corners Wilderness Workshop
17 Globe Corporation

18 Soil Conservation Service

19 Arizona Game and Fish Department

20 National Audubon Society

21 Maricopa Audubon Society

22 Defenders of Wildlife

23 Southwest Hawk Watch
24 Jack Wilson

25 Environmental Protection Agency
26 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service — Area Office

27 Arizona State Parks

28 Tucson Audubon Society

29 Eva Patten

30 Susan Monroe
31 Arizona State Land Department

32 Arizona State Clearinghouse
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ERRATA

The following corrections and changes have been

made to the text of the draft EIS. They are the result of

public comment and agency review. The draft EIS to-

gether with this abbreviated final version, constitute the

final EIS for the Haulapai-Aquarius Grazing Manage-
ment Program.

Page 7, column 1, paragraph 1: Change last senten-

ce to read: Private lands make up 7 percent (93,152

acres) and State lands 27 percent (358,687 acres)J

Page 7, column 2, paragraph 1, sentence 3: Insert:

apparent before trend.

Page 7, column 1, footnote 1: Reverse the acreage

for State and private lands.

Page 10, column 1, paragraph 2 under Environ-

mental Assessment, sentence 3: Change rangeland man-
agement program document to rangeland program sum-
mary.

Page 20, column 1, paragraph 3, sentence 3: Insert

perennial between low and forage production.

Page 22, column 1: Change the first paragraph un-

der Implementation to read as follows:

Following the filing of the final EIS and develop-

ment of a range program summary, BLM would initiate

a thorough consultation with livestock operators, af-

fected land owners, Federal, State, and local agencies,

and other organizations involved in rangeland manage-
ment. During this period, BLM would examine inven-

tory data, planning recommendations, and public com-
ments pertaining to resource management in the area.

Site-specific needs would be identified by allotment, in-

cluding recommended studies, rangeland developments,

types of grazing systems, and measures needed to re-

store riparian habitats. During consultation, if new in-

formation is presented that warrants adjustments, in-

itial stocking levels and numbers or kinds ofplanned de-

velopments would be adjusted. Grazing systems would
be developed in cooperation with the grazing operators

and other key parties and would be documented in

AMPs. Grazing system design would consider the con-

dition of each allotment, present grazing practices, and
the long-term needs of affected resources. Benefit-cost

analyses would also be completed to ensure that pro-

posals meet minimum acceptable criteria.

Page 22, column 1, paragraph 3 under Implemen-

tation, sentence 1: Insert the word individual before the

phrase . . . grazing decisions have become final . . .

Page 22, column 1 ,
paragraph 4 under Implementa-

tion: Change the paragraph to read:

Livestock numbers would be adjusted at the begin-

ning of the second grazing season following completion

of the EIS and preparation of the range program sum-
mary. Where livestock are reduced, the difference be-

tween the current active preference and the proposed al-

location would be suspended. Suspended grazing prefer-

ence would not be reauthorized untilforage is available

and allocated for livstock grazing on a sustained yield

basis. Suspensions over 15 percent would generally be

implemented over a 5-year period. The initial suspen-

sion would be taken on the effective date of the deci-

sion, and the balance would be taken in the third and
fifth years. Before implementing each step of a phased
suspension, BLM would review pertinent rangeland da-

ta to determine whether the suspension should be in-

creased or decreased. If an adjustment is warranted, a

new decision would be issued.

Page 26, column 2: Replace Table 2-8 with the fol-

lowing revised table.

TABLE 2-8

MODERATE GRAZING MANAGEMENT SUMMARY

Less Intensive Management (32 Allotments-785,470 Public Acres)

Perennial--Ephemeral

Arrastra Mountain Gray Wash
Artillery Range Greenwood Community
Bagdad Greenwood Pk. Community
Bateman Springs Groom Peak
Big Sandy Happy Jack Wash
Black Mesa Hot Springs
Borlana 'A' La Cienega
Burro Creek Lazy YU 'A'

Burro Creek Ranch Lines
Cane Springs Wash 'A' Little Cane
Chicken Springs Los Molinos
Diamond Joe Sandy r A'

Francis Creek Walnut Creek
Gibson Wikieup

Perennial Only

Kent's Cane Spring 'A' McElhaney
Hualapai Peak Yellow Pine 'A'

Nonintensive Management (15 Allotments-20,226 Public Acres)

Perennial-Ephemeral

Bottleneck Wash Lazy YU 'B'

Byner Round Valley
Cane Springs Wash •B' Sandy 'h'

Fancher Mountain Sweetmilk
JJJ Trout Creek
Kayser Wash White Springs
Kellls Yellow Pine 'B'

Kent's Cane Spring 'B'

Ephemeral (4 Allotments -51,053 Public Acres)

Alamo Crossing Chino Springs
Boriana 'B' DOR
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Page 32, column 2, under Implementation: Change
3-year to 5-year.

Page 35: Add the following item number 24 to the

list of Measures for Resource Protection and Enhance-
ment:

24. Many of BLM's rangeland management deci-

sions are made under pressure to implement manage-
ment programs in the absence of adequate data on
short-term and long-term plant and animal responses

for specific areas and in the face of limited or conflic-

ting research. Through its Arizona State Office,

Phoenix District, and Kingman Resource Area, BLM
will expand efforts to consult at length with livestock

operators, State and Federal agencies, universities, the

Arizona Range Task Force, and other interested parties

before issuing decisions and during the formulation of
AMPs. Inventory data, rangeland studies, planning

recommendations, and proposed decisions will be
reviewed and the rangeland program adjusted where
warranted by new or additional information. BLM's
coordination will continue indefinitely to ensure

thorough evaluation ofprograms and the development

of satisfactory procedures to resolve specific rangeland

management problems.

Page 37: Replace Table 2-12 with the revised ver-

sion on the following page.

Page 46-47: Make the following changes in Table

1. Soil Association 4 — Change percent of inclu-

sions from 15 to 10.

2. Soil Association 10 — Change hydrologic soil

group of Faraway to D.

3. Soil Association 10 — Add the following foot-

note number 8 after the Frees series: This soil

series name is a field name. It has not been
reserved, and the series concept has not been

completely reviewed.

Page 49, column 2, paragraph 3: Change second
sentence to read: Annual water consumption re-

quirements for livestock, big game, and wild burros in

the EIS area amount to 68, 4, and 5 acre-feet respective-

ly, totaling 77 acre-feet.

Page 54, column 1, paragraph 1, last sentence:

Change excessive livestock utilization to excessive utili-

zation from grazing animals.

Page 54, column 1, paragraph 4, sentence 1:

Change threatened to in jeopardy.

Page 54, column 1, paragraph 6: Change the first

sentence to read: Nine other species listed by the

AG&FD in Arizona are present or may occur in the EIS
area: . . .

3-5.

Page 54, column 1: Insert the following table be-

tween paragraphs 6 and 7.

ARIZONA STATE-LISTED WILDLIFE OCCURRING
IN THE EIS AREA

Group II. Species or subspecies in danger of being

eliminated from Arizona.

Peregrine Falcon (Falco peregrinus anatum)

Gilbert's Skink (Eumeces gllberti )

Group III. Species or subspecies whose status in Arizona

may be in jeopardy in the foreseeable future.

Spotted Bat (Euderma maculata)

Great Egret (Casmerodlus albus egretta )

Snowy Egret (Egretta thula brewsterl )

Black-crowned Night Heron (Nycticorax
nycticorax hoactle )

Zone-tailed Hawk (Buteo albonotatus )

Black Hawk (Buteogallus a. anthracinus )

Desert Tortoise (Gopherus agassizi )

Gila Monster (Heloderma suspectum )

Group IV. Species or subspecies of special interest

because of limited distribution in Arizona.

Sonoran Mountain Kingsnake (Lampropeltls
pyromelana )

Page 62, column 2, last paragraph: Delete last sen-

tence. Compilation of this list is still in progress.

Page 65, column 2, footnote: Change 200 acres to

2,000 acres.

Page 69, column 1 under Basic Assumptions, Item

6: Change second sentence to read: Without im-

plemented AMPs or historical utilization and trend

studies in the EIS area, however, the inventory data for
vegetation condition and apparent trend, production,

and rangeland suitability are considered the most
reliable existing data.

Page 69: Add the following item number 9 to the

list of Basic Assumptions:

9. Without detailed plans identifying specific ac-

tions, locations, timeframes, and developments to be

constructed, BLM cannot accurately project the impacts

of the proposed action on sensitive riparian habitats in

the EIS area. Because the treatment of these significant

areas is considered a major issue in the planning and
EIS process, BLM has analyzed the worst case situation

as required by Council on Environmental Quality regu-

lations (40 CFR 1502.22(b)). In devloping detailed allot-

ment management plans, habitat management plans,

and herd managment area plans, specific measures may
be prescribed that would have afar more favorable im-

pact on riparian systems than is projected in this analy-

sis.

Page 69, column 2, paragraph 5, line 6: Change 27
percent to 35 percent.
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TABLE 2-12

IMPACT SUMMARY 5

Resource Elements

Existing

Situation
Proposed

Action No Action

Moderate

Grazing

Wildlife
Enhancement

Eliminate

Livestock

Vegetation

Usable Forage Production (lbs.)

Plant Cover (%)

Range Condition (acres):

Excellent

Good

Fair

Poor

Soils

Sediment Yield (acre-feet/mi "Vyear)

Acres Permanently Disturbed

Erosion Condition (acres):

Critical-Severe

Moderate

Erosion:

Intensive & Less Intensive Allotments

Nonintensive Allotments

Ephemeral Allotments

Water Resources

Consumption by Grazing Animals (acre-feet)

Sediments

Nutrient Pollutants

Runoff

Fecal Coliform

Wildlife

Big-Game Forage (AUMs)

Big-Game Numbers (Public Land):

Elk

Mule Deer

Pronghorn Antelope
Desert Bighorn Sheep

Javelina

Wildlife 4 Habitat Impacts:

All Wildlife

Riparian

Wild Burros

Burro Forage (AUMs)

Burro Population

Cultural Resources

Change in Adverse Impacts to Cultural
Resources

99,242,065 118,088,365 89,448,268 109,393,171 118,088,365 106,596,196

22 25 19 24 25 23

20,724 247,279 11,194 176,339 247,279 181,625

280,791 415,407 135,907 287,627 415,407 155,938

466,231 142,340 296,050 266,474 142,340 430,215

89,003 51,723 413,598 126,309 51,723 88,971

0.33 0.32 0.36 0.32 0.32 0.30

NA 1 228 111 111 197 156

9,384 1 ni] i r ,ve Continue to Improve Improve Improve

97,523 Improve Deteriorate Improve Improve Improve

NA 1 Decrease Increase Decrease Decrease Decrease

NA 1 Increase Increase Increase Increase Decrease

NA1 No Change No Change No Change No Change No Change

77 50 77 41 42 9

NA 1 Decrease Increase Unaffected Decrease Decrease

NA 1 Decrease Unaffected Unaffected Decrease Decrease

NA 1 Decrease Increase Decrease Decrease Decrease

NA 1 Unaffected

or increase

Unaffected Unaffected

or increase

i>'. rease Decrease

12,388 14,577 12,212

16 26 12 26 30 26

2,687 3,427 2,150 3,384 4,091 3,384

81 125 65 95 150 95

!9 3ii 1, 30 40 30

11)4 1,214 200 1,214 1,214 1,214

NA- No Impact

Low Adverse

Adverse Slight to None Beneficial Beneficial
NA-' High Adverse Adverse Beneficial Beneficial

li 834 834 a 14 2,898

843 139 843 139 139 483

NA'' Moderate Moderate Moderate Slight High

Increase Increase Decrease Decrease Decrease

Recreation (Visitor Days)

Big Game Hunting

Livestock Grazing

Allocated AUMs (Maximum Allowable on

Public Lands)

Livestock Performance

11 Small Ranches (0-151 head)

Calf Crop (%)

Steer Calf Weaning Weight (lbs.

)

Heifer Calf Weaning Weight (lbs.)

Cull Cow (%)

10 Medium-Size Ranches (151-300 head)

Calf Crop (%)

Steer Calf Weaning Weight (lbs.)

Heifer Calf Weaning Weight (lbs.)

Cull Cow «)
10 Large Ranches (>300 head)

Calf Crop (%)

Steer Calf Weaning Weight (lbs.)

Heifer Calf Weaning Weight (lbs.)

Cull Cow (%)

30,600 52,128

46,165 36,649 37,268

48,712

55 63 55 t,l 63 NA-

510 561 485 561 561 NA-

',K0 528 V.h 528 528 NA-

20 17 20 L8 17 NA-'

62 71 62 68 71 NA2

441.1 539 4b', 539 JJ9 NA-

417 459 396 459 459 NA-'

17 14 1/ IS 14 NA 2

i, j 71 62 bW 71 NA-

Sib 568 49U 568 568 NA 2

437 '.HI 415 481 481 NA 2

17 14 17 15 14 NA 2

Economic Conditions
Net Revenues ($):

Small Ranch

Medium-Size Ranch

Large Ranch

30-Year Net Revenue Value

:

Small Ranch

Medium-Size Ranch

Large Ranch
Workyears (%)^

Ranch Values ($)

Small Ranch

Medium-Size Ranch

Large Ranch

Operating Expenses ($)

Gross Receipts ($)

2,215 3,186 1,707 2,101 2,295 88

10,567 11,405 8,592 7,735 8,958 1,703

18,435 34,115 13,692 21,945 25,849 2,486

23,582 26,562 23,582 18,723 18,055 1,078

115,647 98,352 115,647 72,358 74,860 20,862

196,952 261,097 196,952 175,470 189,423 30,463
47.77 42.40 42.64 32.38 33.87 11.60

131,625 133,920 131,625 75,600 77,400 22,500

412,500 313,200 412,500 228,600 232,200 75,000

1,394,750 1,359,000 1,394,750 986,400 995,400 475,500

967,370 839,650 923,680 693,000 698,470 417,020
1,279,540 1,326,710 1,163,590 1,010,810 1,069,490 459,790

1 NA Data not available.

NA - Not applicable.
3 Refer to Glossary for definition of a workyear.

* Worst case analysis.

5 Except where noted otherwise, impacts are those projected 20 years after implementation.
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Page 70, column 1, line 1: Change 35 percent to 27

percent.

Page 70, column 1, paragraph 2: Change second

sentence to read: An allotment with 1,000 acres of Josh-

ua tree vegetation type in fair condition would thus pro-

duce 100,000 pounds of usableforage (1,000 acres x 100

pounds = 100,000 pounds of usable forage).

Page 70, column 2, paragraph 1 under Plant Cover,

sentence 1 : Delete apparent.

Page 73, column 1 , paragraph 3 : Delete entire para-

graph.

Page 73, column 1, paragraph 4, sentence 1:

Change from 26 to 27 percent to imperceptibly.

Page 74: Add the following footnote that pertains

to all elements under Soil Compaction:

^Impacts to soil compaction are confined primarily

to areas of livestock concentration, including areas

around trails, corrals, feeding sites, rest areas, and live-

stock waters. Impacts are most noticeable on clayey

soils.

Page 75, column 2, paragraph 1: Change third sen-

tence to read: Consumption would decrease by 27 acre-

feet to 50 acre-feet for livestock, big game, and wild

burros.

Pages 77, 93, 100, 1 10, 120, footnote number 1 : de-

lete the narrative for footnote number 1 and insert the

following:

1 The rating system is as follows: 1 = most signifi-

cant adverse impact; 2 = adverse impact; 3 - minor or

no impact; 4 = beneficial impact; 5 = most significant

beneficial impact; NA = not applicable.

Page 79, column 2, line 1: Insert Apparent before

Trend.

Page 88, column 1, paragraph 4: Change $250,050

to $196,952.

Page 90, column 1 under Summary section: Change
the second sentence to read: Objectives to improve ri-

parian habitats would be met only ifAMPs, HMPs, and
HMAPs incorporated specific measures that were effec-

tive in reversing declining trends in broad/eaf tree repro-

duction.

Page 99, column 2: Change first sentence to read:

Water consumption would decrease by 36 acre-feet to 41

acre-feet for livestock, big game, and wild burros.

Page 108, column 2, paragraph 1: Change the third

sentence to read: Water consumption would decrease to

42 acre-feet for livestock, big game, and wild burros, a

decrease of 35 acre-feet below present consumption.

Page 119, column 1, paragraph 4: Change third

sentence to read: Consumption of water would decrease

by 68 acre-feet to 9 acre-feet.

Page 124, column 1, line 4: Change $250,050 to

$196,952.

Page 125, columns 1 and 2, first paragraph under

Livestock Grazing: Delete entire paragraph. This meas-

ure has been incorporated into the proposed action as a

result of recent amendments to the grazing regulations.

Page 125, third paragraph under Livestock Graz-

ing: Delete entire paragraph. This measure has been in-

corporated into the proposed action.

Page 138, Appendix 2-1 Footnotes:

Change footnote 3 to read: Only Federal land was
surveyed on Cane Springs Wash and Burro Creek allot-

ments; thus comparisonsfor the total operations cannot

be made.

Change footnote 5 to read: Only that portion of the

Hualapai Peak allotment to be administered as a BLM
grazing allotment was surveyed. Thus present allowable

use cannot be compared to allowable use under the pro-

posed action as shown.

Pages 139 and 140: Substitute the following entries

(next page) for the designated allotments in Appendix
2-1.

Page 152, Appendix 2-4:

1. Change Unowned and Unleased acres by Allot-

tee under the Bagdad Allotment to 61.

2. Change Federal acres under Byner Allotment to

3,927.

3. Change Federal acres under the Kellis Allotment

to 1,745 acres.

4. Add the following second footnote to Appendix
2-4: Acreages represent only those surveyed dur-

ing the rangeland inventory. For a complete

acreage summary, see the individual grazing al-

lotment file in the Kingman Resources Area Of-

fice.

Page 168: Substitute revised Appendix 3-2 for Ap-
pendix 3-2 in the draft EIS.

Glossary: Add the following terms and definitions.

Page 179

INITIAL STOCKING RATE. The livestock stocking level proposed

by BLM and designed to reach a proper utilization of key forage

species and to achieve other management objectives. The level is

subject to adjustment whenever utilization or other rangeland

studies reveal that change is needed to meet the objectives. Initial

stocking rates may or may not differ from stocking levels author-

ized before grazing management programs are implemented.
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APPENDIX 3-2

SOIL SERIES CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO THE CURRENT SYSTEM OF CLASSIFICATION

Series Faml ly Subgroup Order

Abra

Anthony

Arizo

Barkerville

Cabezon

Cave

CaveIt

Cellar

Continental

Eba

Faraway

Frees

*

Gaddes

Hayhook

Hayhook Variant

House Mountain

Fine-loamy, mixed, mesic

Coarse-loamy, mixed

(calcareous) thermic

Sandy-skeletal, mixed,

thermic

Sandy-skeletal, mixed,

mesic

Clayey, montmorillonitic,

mesic

Loamy, mixed, thermic,

shallow

Loamy, mixed, hyper-

thermic, shallow

Loamy-skeletal, mixed,

nonacid, thermic

Fine, mixed, thermic

Clayey-skeletal, mixed

thermic

Loamy-skeletal, mixed,

mesic

Loamy-skeletal, mixed

Fine-loamy, mixed, mesic

Coarse loamy, nonacid,

thermic

Calcareous

Loamy, mixed, nonacid,

thermic

Latene Coarse-loamy, mixed,

thermic

Lomitas Loamy-skeletal, mixed,

hyperthermic

Lonti Fine, mixed, mesic

Luzena Clayey, montmorillonit

mesic

Pastura Loamy, mixed, mesic,

shallow

Rillino Coarse-loamy, mixed,

thermic

Rillito Coarse-loamy, mixed,

hyperthermic

Schenco Loamy-skeletal, mixed,

shallow

Springerville

Thunderbird

Fine, montmorillonitic,

mesic

Fine, montmorillonitic,

mesic

Ustollic Calciorthids Aridisols

Typic Torrifluvents Entisols

Typic Torrlorthents Entisols

Typic Ustorthents Entisols

Lithic Argiustolls Mollisols

Typic Paleorthids Aridisols

Typic Paleorthids Aridisols

Lithic Torrlorthents Entisols

Typic Haplarglds Aridisols

Typic Haplarglds Aridisols

Lithic Haplustolls Mollisols

Lithic Haploborolls Mollisols

Ustollic Haplargids Aridisols

Typic Torriorthents Entisols

Typic Torriorthents Entisols

Lithic Torriorthents Entisols

Typic Calciorthids Aridisols

Lithic Camborthids Aridisols

Ustolic Haplargids Aridisols

Lithic Argiustolls Mollisols

Ustollic Paleorthids Aridisols

Typic Calciorthids Aridisols

Typic Calciorthids Aridisols

Typic Camborthids Aridisols

Udic Chromusterts Veritsols

Arldic Argiustolls Mollisols

1 This soil series name is a field name. The name has not been reserved and

the series concept has not been completely reviewed.
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Page 181

SCOPING: An early and open process for determining the scope of is-

sues to be addressed in an EIS and for identifying the significant

issues related to a proposed action. Scoping may involve public-

meetings, field interviews with representatives of agencies and in-

terest groups, discussions with resource specialists and managers,

and written comments in response to news releases, direct mail-

ings, and articles about the proposed action and scoping meetings.

Plate 1:

The boundaries of the Burro Creek allotment (number

0013) should be revised as shown in the following map.

R.9W. > r

~Cv'
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